

June 29, 2018

Dear Prospective Laboratory:

The City of Cleveland, ("City"), owner and operator of Cleveland Hopkins International Airport and Burke Lakefront Airport, through its Director of the Department of Port Control ("Director"), invites written Statements of Qualifications from laboratories interested in providing comprehensive professional environmental analytical laboratory services. The selected laboratory (s) will service as an analytical consultant to the Department of Port Control in its efforts to comply with (i) regulatory permits and orders; (ii) on-call sampling; (iii) environmental compliance strategies; (iv) environmental modeling efforts; and (v) reporting.

A pre-qualification conference will be held at the Federal Services Building at Cleveland Hopkins International Airport, 5301 West Hanger Road, Cleveland, Ohio 44135 on **Wednesday, July 11, 2018 at 11:00 a.m. local time**. At that time, interested parties may ask questions pertaining to this Request for Qualifications. Although attendance is not mandatory, laboratories are encouraged to attend. For reasons of security, those planning to attend the pre-qualification conference must register by 4:00 p.m. local time on Monday, July 9, 2018 by e-mail to smuia@clevelandairport.com. At or before the conference, interested parties may submit or ask questions pertaining to this Request for Qualifications and the services desired. Please e-mail questions to smuia@clevelandairport.com.

If your laboratory is interested in this Request for Qualification, please submit seven (7) complete Statements of Qualifications, consisting of one (1) unbound original, five (5) identical bound copies and one (1) digital copy USB flash drive or compact disk, in either Microsoft Word (.doc/.docx) or Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) format, to the City no later than **4:00 p.m. local time on Wednesday, August 8, 2018**. No Statements shall be accepted after that time unless such date or time is extended pursuant to a written addendum issued by the City.

Sealed Statements of Qualifications may be mailed to the address below and must be identified on the outside of the envelope(s) as: **Statement of Qualifications: Professional Environmental Analytical Laboratory Services.**

Cleveland Airport System
Department of Port Control
Administrative Offices
5300 Riverside Drive
P. O. Box 81009
Cleveland, Ohio 44181-0009

Attn: Sharri Muia, Contracts Manager

The Director reserves the right to reject all Statements of Qualifications or portions of any or all Statements of Qualifications, to waive irregularities and technicalities, to re-advertise or to provide the service otherwise in the best interest of the City. The Director may, at his sole discretion, modify or amend any and all of the provisions of this notice or the Request for Qualifications.

The Request for Qualifications documentation is available on the City Website at:

http://www.city.cleveland.oh.us/CityofCleveland/Home/Government/CityAgencies/Finance/RFP

http://www.clevelandairport.com/about-us/business-cle/bids-rfps

All future documentation including addenda, response to questions, schedule changes and additional requirements for this Request for Qualifications will be posted on the above sites as no additional mailings will be made for this project.

Should you have any questions regarding this solicitation, please contact me.

Sincerely,

Sharri Muia

Contracts Manager

Cleveland Airport System

harr Mike

Department of Port Control



Request for Qualifications

Cleveland Hopkins International Airport Professional Environmental Analytical Laboratory Services

Issued: June 29, 2018

Department of Port Control
Cleveland Hopkins International Airport
5300 Riverside Drive
P.O. Box 81009

Cleveland, Ohio 44181-0009

Phone: 216-265-2693

Fax: 216-265-6021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION		PAGE
Cover Sheet		 1
Table of Contents	•••••	 2
Introduction		 3-4
Background		
Scope of Services		 5-11
General Terms and Conditions of C	ontract	 11-14
Project Schedule and Deliverables		 15-16
General Information		 17-22
Qualification for Statements		 22-23
Statement Content		 23-27
Inquiries		 27
Disqualification of Consultant/State	ement	 27-28
Evaluation of Statements		 28-29

ATTACHMENTS:

Northern Ireland Fair Employment Practices Disclosure Request for Taxpayer identification Number Affidavit Non-Competitive Bid Contract Statement for Calendar Year 2018

Non-Competitive Bid Contract Statement for Calendar Year 2018 Cleveland Area Business Code Notice to Bidders & Schedules

EXHIBITS:

Exhibit "A" Sub-contractor Addition and Substitution Policy Exhibit "B" Local Producer/Local Sustainable Business Ordinance Exhibit "C" FAA Guidelines

INTRODUCTION

The City of Cleveland ("City"), owner and operator of Cleveland Hopkins International Airport ("CLE") and Burke Lakefront Airport ("BKL") (collectively Cleveland Airport System "CAS"), through its Director of the Department of Port Control ("Director"), invites written Statements of Qualifications ("Statements") from laboratories that have the requisite, demonstrable competence and experience in comprehensive professional environmental analytical laboratory services (the "Project"). Qualified laboratories, either singly or in joint venture or other legal arrangements (collectively, the "Laboratory" or "Consultant"), must have the requisite, demonstrated competence and experience in, and a thorough knowledge of, the required laboratory services required for the Project.

A pre-qualification conference will be held at the Federal Services Building at Cleveland Hopkins International Airport, 5301 West Hangar Road, Cleveland, Ohio 44135 on Wednesday, July 11, 2018 at 11:00 a.m. EDT. At that time, interested parties may ask questions pertaining to this Request for Qualifications. For reasons of security, those planning to attend the pre-qualification conference must register by Monday, July 2018 by e-mail 9. smuia@clevelandairport.com. When registering, it will be necessary to provide the names of all attendees. It is also advantageous to provide e-mail addresses for all attendees, although it is not required. Consultants are encouraged to attend the conference although attendance is not mandatory.

Each Consultant shall submit seven (7) complete Statements, consisting of one (1) unbound original, five (5) identical bound copies and one (1) digital copy in either Microsoft Word (.doc/.docx) or Adobe Acrobat (.pdf) format, to the City no later than 4:00 p.m. EDT on **Wednesday**, **August 8**, **2018**. Consultants may choose to submit their Statement, via e-mail, to smuia@clevelandairport.com. The e-mail Statement must be received no later than 4:00 p.m. EDT on Wednesday, August 8, 2018. No Statements shall be accepted after that time unless such date or time is extended pursuant to a written addendum issued by the City.

Sealed Statements may be mailed to the address below and must be identified on the outside of the envelope(s) as: Statement of Qualifications - Professional Environmental Analytical Laboratory Services.

Cleveland Airport System
Department of Port Control
Administrative Offices
5300 Riverside Drive
P. O. Box 81009
Cleveland, Ohio 44181-0009
Attention: Sharri Muia

The Director reserves the right to reject all Statements or portions of any or all Statements, to waive irregularities and technicalities, to re-advertise or to proceed to provide the service otherwise in the best interest of the City. The Director may, at his sole discretion, modify or amend any and all of the provisions herein.

The Department of Port Control ("Department") has instituted a program whereby interested parties may receive this Request for Qualifications, along with all applicable documentation and mailing lists, through the City of Cleveland's website and the Department's website. Please refer to the following websites for access to the Request for Qualifications:

http://www.city.cleveland.oh.us/CityofCleveland/Home/Government/CityAgencies/Finance/RFP

http://www.clevelandairport.com/about-us/business-cle/bids-rfps

NOTE: In an effort to comply with the City of Cleveland's green initiatives, the Department will advertise all future Requests for Proposals and Requests for Qualifications on the websites listed above together with all supporting documentation. A Letter of Invitation will be released as notification of the publication of Request for Proposal or Request for Qualifications for future projects.

All future documentation including addenda, response to questions, schedule changes, additional requirements for the Professional Environmental Analytical Laboratory Services will be posted on the above sites as no additional paper mailings will be made for this Project. Upon receipt of a Letter of Invitation, it is requested that interested Laboratories contact Sharri Muia via e-mail: smuia@clevelandairport.com as confirmation of receipt and interest.

1. BACKGROUND

The City, owner and operator of CAS, through its' Director, is inviting Statements from qualified laboratories, with demonstrated experience and thorough knowledge of environmental analytical laboratory services, to serve as laboratory and analytical consultant to the Department in its efforts to comply with:

- regulatory permits and orders;
- on-call sampling;
- environmental compliance strategies;
- environmental modeling efforts; and
- reporting.

The Statement shall consist of a maximum of forty (40) one-sided pages, exclusive of the City's Office of Equal Opportunity Schedules 1-4, additional submittal requirements and divider tabs. All required information shall be inclusive.

By issuing this Request for Qualifications ("RFQ"), the City makes known its intent to contract and commence this project at the earliest available opportunity. However, the City makes no commitment to proceed with the services based on a specific start date.

2. SCOPE OF SERVICES

2.1 General Scope.

The Department seeks Environmental Analytical Laboratory Services in support of CAS. Specific task assignments are expected to vary depending upon the Department's needs throughout the duration of the contract period. These services include a mix of anticipated and unanticipated tasks.

The scope of the contract shall encompass the defined scope of work. This RFQ does not attempt to define all of the contract needs nor detail them. Rather, it is flexible and allows for the credentials of the successful Laboratory to be demonstrated in the areas of expertise necessary to the contract. Please refer to Section 2.2 - Scope of Services and Section 7 - Statement Content for more details regarding project services and preferred qualifications and experience.

2.2 Scope of Services.

The Department has established the following scope of services to be provided by the successful Laboratory. The Department reserves the right to revise the scope of services prior to the execution of a contract to: (i) reflect changes arising out of this qualification process; (ii) incorporate any City requirements adopted after the publication of this RFQ; and (iii) incorporate any other changes it deems necessary.

A. <u>Project Description:</u>

For a responsive reply to this RFQ, the prospective, full service, independent, environmental laboratory must be licensed and appropriately certified in the State of Ohio, as of the date of the issuance of this RFQ, to conduct analysis of surface water, soils, solid wastes, hazardous wastes, ground water, waste water, oils and oily waste, and to concurrently meet FAA requirements, if any.

To qualify, laboratory must have accreditation with and/or recognition by one or more of the following national evaluation and accreditation services listed below:

- United States Environmental Protection Agency
- Ohio EPA Voluntary Action Program
- National Environmental Laboratory Accreditation Program

- American Industrial Hygiene Association
- International Organization for Standardization
- Any other governmental or private accrediting authorities that apply accreditation standards consistent with and equivalent to the organizations above.

The successful environmental Laboratory cannot work on any CAS projects that would create a conflict of interest for the laboratory.

The environmental laboratory shall provide analytical services, on an as-needed basis, in support of CAS. Said services will be conducted at the environmental laboratory in support of services conducted by the Department and its Consultants at CAS, and/or at sites of manufacture or fabrication. The analytical services provided by the environmental laboratory in support of these projects will include the following:

- Coordination with Department and its Consultants to provide pre-cleaned containers and preservatives for all samples. Containers may be preserved at the laboratory prior to shipment to Department and its Consultants. All sample containers will be pre-cleaned, assembled and certified by the supplier according to EPA protocols.
- Coordination with Department Consultant(s) to receive all samples under appropriate chain-of-custody protocols.
- Notification, within 1 business day, of any discrepancies or issues noted during the sample receipt/check-in process.
- Analyze all samples within the required holding times.
- Provide Department with all analytical reports, for inclusion into required reports. Analytical reports may also be provided to Department Consultant as requested by Department.
- Provide Department Environmental Services with a copy of the chain-of-custody along with all invoices for laboratory services. The chain-of-custody will be utilized as the work order for laboratory services, and shall be the mechanism by which the invoice is verified.

The selected environmental Laboratory will enter into a contract, with the Department, to provide analytical services for CAS. As part of that contract, the environmental laboratory will be liable for any re-sampling and analysis costs due to errors by the laboratory for analysis.

A list of analyses, generally required by CAS, includes, but is not limited to:

- Acute and Chronic Toxicity Testing (Ceriodaphnia dubia, Pimephales promelas);
- Biological Oxygen Demand (BOD);
- Chemical Oxygen Demand (COD);
- Chemical Biological Oxygen Demand, 5-day (CBOD₅);
- Chemical Biological Oxygen Demand, 20-day (CBOD₂₀);
- Dissolved Oxygen (DO);
- Glycols: Propylene, Ethylene;
- Hydrogen Sulfide;
- Nitrogen-Ammonia, Direct;
- Nitrogen-Total;
- Specific Analytes such as: Benzene, Toluene, Ethylbenzene, Naphthalene, Xylene, 1,2,4 Trimethylbenzene, Polychlorinated Biphenyls (PCB);
- Sulfates, Sulfites;
- Surfactants / Methylene Blue Active Substances (MBAS);
- Total Coliform / E. Coli;
- Total Dissolved Residue (a.k.a Total Dissolved Solids);
- Total Hardness;
- Total Metals (including Chrome VI);
- Total Oil and Grease;
- Total Organic Carbon (TOC);
- Total Petroleum Hydrocarbons (TPH) (DRO, GRO, Jet A, and JP-8);
- Total Semi-Volatile Organic Compounds (SVOC);
- Total Suspended Solids (TSS);
- Total Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC);
- Waste characterization (TCLP, RCRA-8 metals, VOC, SVOC, Herbicides, Pesticides, PCB, flashpoint (ignitability), paint filter, etc.); and
- Others as requested.

Laboratories must demonstrate established and proven Quality Assurance/Quality Control ("QA/QC") and Health and Safety ("H&S") Programs. Programs must comply with all applicable

regulations. Upon request, the Laboratory shall provide, to the Department, its QA/QC and H&S plans, certifications and licenses.

The Laboratory quality control ("QC") program shall ensure the reliability and validity of the analysis performed at the laboratory. The Laboratory will provide a Standard Operating Procedures ("SOP") Manual or Quality Assurance Project Plan ("QAPP") for their work. The SOP Manual or QAPP should outline all of the laboratories QA/QC procedures. All analytical procedures shall be documented, in writing, as SOPs, with each SOP including a QC section that addresses the minimum QC requirements for the procedure. The internal QC checks might differ slightly for each individual procedure, but in general the QC requirements shall include the following:

- Method blanks
- Reagent/preparation blanks (applicable to inorganic analysis)
- Calibration and calibration checks
- Instrument blanks
- Matrix spikes/matrix spike duplicates (MS/MSDs)
- Field duplicates
- Laboratory duplicates
- Laboratory control standards
- Internal standard areas for Gas Chromatograph/Mass Spectrometer (GC/MS) analysis
- Control limits
- Mass tuning for GC/MS analysis

All data obtained will be properly recorded according to Laboratory SOPs. The data package will include a full deliverable package capable of allowing the recipient to reconstruct QC information and compare it to QC criteria. Any samples analyzed in nonconformance with QC criteria will be reanalyzed by the Laboratory, if sufficient volume is available. It is expected that sufficient volumes/weights of samples will be collected to allow for reanalysis, if necessary.

Laboratory instrument and method detection limits ("MDL") must be less than required reporting limits and comply with applicable regulations. The Laboratory may be asked to support the Department with Ohio EPA report generation using the Ohio EPA eBusiness Center. Support may include creating formatted spreadsheets, per sample collection area, for upload to the eBusiness Center by the 20th of each month. The Laboratory must be able to provide data within a seven to 10 day turn-around-time frame to meet reporting requirements.

The Laboratory shall provide shipping containers and coolers, sample containers, preservative and shipping. The Laboratory shall coordinate with the Department, and its Consultants, for project requirements and timely delivery of supplies.

The Laboratory shall provide guidance, to the Department and its Consultants, with applicable method numbers, sample container requirements, collection methods, preservatives, handling methods and shipping requirements. The Laboratory shall also secure subcontracted services when a service cannot be fulfilled by the Laboratory. All analytical methods must be in accordance with methodology contained in either USEPA SW846, Third Edition, November 1986 and May 1997 updates (or later approved revisions), and/or in Methods for Chemical Analysis of Water and Wastes," USEPA 600/4079-020, revised March 1984 (or later approved revisions).

The Laboratory shall retain and dispose of all unused sample volumes, test blanks and associated media.

B. <u>Anticipated Work Assignments:</u>

The Department anticipates that the work requirements will include, but not be limited to, the following typical assignments. These examples are provided to demonstrate the range of likely assignments to assist laboratories in the preparation of their qualifications. Detailed and specific descriptions of services to be provided will be developed on an as-needed task-order basis when assigned by the Department. The scope of services, to be provided, by the successful Laboratory, may include, but are not limited to, the following:

1) <u>CLE National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System ("NPDES")</u> <u>Storm Water Samples</u>

- a. The Department collects water samples from eight CLE outfalls with eight to 13 analytes per outfall per week. The Department also collects water samples from four stream monitoring locations with four to six analytes per location. Analyses typically include COD, CBOD₅, Oil & Grease, Nitrogen-Ammonia, Total Dissolved Residue (a.k.a. Total Dissolved Solids), Total Suspended Solids, Propylene Glycol, and, when discharged, Ethylene Glycol. Analytical frequency varies seasonally based on permit requirements. Analytical requirements may change based on NPDES permit updates and/or compliance strategies.
- b. Nuisance biofilm growth specialty contracted or subcontracted laboratory will be requested as part of the scope to assist the Department to meet NPDES Permit and

- to submit for approval by Ohio EPA, a long-term plan to eliminate the CLE contribution to nuisance growth in the receiving streams.
- c. The Department requires a laboratory that can accommodate, at a minimum, the quantity of samples summarized in Section 2.2 (A) and (B) of this RFQ while consistently maintaining the highest level of quality and a turn-around-times of seven (7) to ten (10) days except when specific methods require longer. Reporting requirements necessitate consistent service to ensure that all samples are handled appropriately to prevent indefensible or lost data and re-sampling.

2) **BKL NPDES Storm Water Samples**

- a. BKL has seven outfalls that may require routine analytical assessment under Ohio EPA NPDES General Permit OHR000006.
- b. Analytes from BKL may include Coliform, Glycols, Oil & Grease, Nitrogen-Ammonia, and Surfactants.

3) Various On-Call Services

- a. The Department monitors potential impacts of construction activities by collecting weekly samples for TSS analysis from two stream locations. Periodically the Department will collect samples in support of these programs and may collect samples from other finalized projects to monitor and/or verify compliance.
- b. The Department collects samples for analysis to determine chemical concentrations in various media. Samples are also collected for waste characterization for disposal assessment.
- c. Periodically the Department will collect additional samples from surrounding water bodies for various analytical parameters similar to the CLE NPDES parameters.
- d. Samples may be collected to assess whether petroleum is naturally occurring or processed. Petroleum assessment may be requested of the laboratory.
- e. Depending upon the intent of the sampling, the Laboratory shall provide rapid turn-around-times, as needed, by the Department. Sample quantity and analysis will be assessed at the time of collection and coordinated with the laboratory prior to collection.

C. <u>Deliverable Requirements:</u>

The successful Laboratory will be required to provide Definitive Analytical Data Deliverables within an analytical service turn-around 7 calendar days for complete data packages including electronic data deliverables ("EDD"). Electronic data packages must be presented at a minimum in an Ohio EPA Credible Data Program Level 2 or USEPA Level 2 acceptable format. Contents of data deliverables must include Cover Letter, Case Narrative, Result Summary Tables, and Blank Results plus Laboratory Control Sample ("LCS") Results, Duplicate Sample Results, Spike Sample Results. Any raw instrument printouts, raw calibration data, prep logs, and bench sheets do not need presented in data deliverables, but must be available upon request.

The successful Laboratory is responsible for the professional quality, technical accuracy, timely completion and coordination of all reports and/or other services or materials furnished under this contract. Immediately upon its becoming aware of any defect, error, or other deficiency in its equipment, reports and/or other services or materials, the Successful Laboratory shall immediately correct such defects, errors or deficiencies without additional compensation.

3. GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE CONTRACT

3.1 Terms and Termination.

- A. The Department intends to recommend award of a contract to the laboratory that best satisfies the needs of the Department based on the requirements of this RFQ. The Department reserves the right to award more than one contract, using the criteria defined in this RFQ, if, in the Department's judgment, there is more than one qualified laboratory to fulfill the commitments.
- B. The term of the contract shall be for a period up to one (1) year with three (3) one-year options, the second of which requires additional legislative authority.
- C. The City may terminate the contract at any time for cause upon failure to perform in a manner satisfactory to the City after the successful Laboratory has received written notice as provided in the contract. Such written notice may specify, among other matters, bankruptcy, unsatisfactory adherence to schedules, unsatisfactory performance of services, unsatisfactory operating practices unsatisfactory equipment and failure to comply with provisions of the contract. The City shall, in the sole exercise of its business judgment, determine whether the service or any part thereof, is being performed in an unsatisfactory manner.
- D. If at any time during review or audit of the successful Laboratory and its CSB/MBE/FBE subcontractors the City determines that the successful Laboratory and its CSB/MBE/FBE subcontractors are not functioning in good faith, the successful Laboratory must submit a

corrective action plan within sixty (60) calendar days of the written findings. The City will then review the corrective action plan and, if acceptable, will provide written approval of the plan. If the successful Laboratory does not meet the provisions of the corrective action plan and the City continues to find the successful Laboratory, and its CSB/MBE/FBE subcontractors, not to be functioning in good faith or in non-compliance with the nondiscrimination provisions of this contract, the City shall impose such sanctions as it may determine to be appropriate, including but not limited to (i) cancellation, termination or suspension of the contract; or (ii) suspension from participation in future CAS contracts.

- E. The City may terminate the contract for cause and without any prior notice should the successful Laboratory fail to maintain any licenses or permits as required by the contract or fail to adhere to the City's and/or Department's applicable rules and regulations.
- F. The City may, at any time and in its sole discretion, without cause and upon thirty (30) calendar days' written notice, discontinue the contract entirely. Such discontinuance of the contract by the City shall not constitute a breach of the contract by the City and the City shall have no obligation or liability whatsoever; and successful Laboratory shall make no claim for payment of damages or of any cost or expense incurred in connection therewith.
- G. Failure of the successful Laboratory to strictly enforce a subcontract agreement with any of its subcontractors shall be considered a default by the successful Laboratory and grounds for termination of its contract.
- H. By submitting a Statement in response to this RFQ, a Laboratory is certifying that all work will be performed in conformance with applicable local, state and federal laws and regulations and accepts the terms and conditions set forth herein, all of which will be made a part of any contract awarded as a result of this RFQ.
- I. The contract to be awarded under this RFQ shall be multi-year, indefinite quantity, fixed-price contract subject to a contract ceiling dollar amount. Said amount includes all fees to be charged for the services plus all related costs and expenses of the successful Laboratory in performing such services.
- J. Any member of the Laboratory team requiring access to a Security Identification Display Area or Air Operations Area as part of his/her assigned duties shall be subject to background checks, fingerprinting and other requirements as may be determined by Federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") or the Transportation Security Agency.

Adherence to all federal/state laws and regulations, and airport regulations and policy regarding access to certain airport areas is a requirement of these Contracts. Failure to comply with appropriate security requirements may be grounds for loss of security access and/or Contract termination.

- K. Consultant or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin or sex in the performance of this contract. The Consultant shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 CFR Part 26 in the award and administration of United States Department of Transportation assisted contracts. Failure by the Consultant to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the Department deems appropriate.
- L. The statement above must be included in all subcontractor and subconsultant agreements that the prime contractor or prime consultant signs with a subcontractor or subconsultant.

3.2 Subcontractors/Subconsultants.

Clearly indicate the specific tasks or areas of expertise that are subcontracted, and to what entities. Experience cited for proposed subcontractors/subconsultants shall demonstrate proficiency in the services proposed for this contract. If the Laboratory has doubt as to whether an area or field of expertise may potentially be used on the project, then strongly encouraged is a subcontractor/subconsultant with this specialty be provided with the list of subcontractors/subconsultants intended to be part of the Laboratory's project team. Adding subcontractors/subconsultants later into the project will require the City of Cleveland's Board of Control approval and, depending on the specialty, may stop progress on the project. Subcontractors/subconsultants not approved by the Board of Control will not be allowed to work on the Project in any aspect.

3.3 Insurance.

The successful Laboratory, at its expense, shall at all times during the term of the contract resulting from this RFQ, maintain the following insurance coverage. The insurance company (ies) providing the required insurance shall be authorized by the Ohio Department of Insurance to do business in Ohio and rated "A" or above by A. M. Best Company or equivalent. The successful Laboratory, as contractor, shall provide a copy of the policy or policies and any necessary endorsements, or a substitute for them satisfactory to and approved by the Director of Law, evidencing the required insurances upon execution of the contract.

- A. Successful Laboratory, at its own expense, shall maintain with insurance underwriters reasonably satisfactory to the City commercial general liability and, if necessary, commercial umbrella insurance, covering the successful Laboratory and the City, as their interest may appear, against claims for bodily injury, personal injury, death and property damage occurring in, on or about CLE (including automobile, contractual, completed operations, independent contractor and product hazards). Such insurance shall have a limit of not less than Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) each occurrence combined single limit and in the aggregate as respects products and completed operations or any other increased amount as the City may reasonably require.
- B. Successful Laboratory shall, at its own expense, maintain business automobile liability and, if necessary, commercial umbrella insurance with a limit of not less than Ten Million Dollars (\$10,000,000) each occurrence for operations (other than on-airport activities of the successful Laboratory) covering the successful Laboratory and the City, as their interest may appear, against claims for bodily injury, death and property damage or any other increased amount as the City may reasonably require.
- C. Professional liability insurance with limits of not less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) each occurrence and subject to a deductible each occurrence of not more than Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000.00) per occurrence and in the aggregate and if not written on an occurrence basis, shall be maintained for a period of not less than two (2) years following the completion of the services. The policy shall include valuable papers coverage with limits of not less than One Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$100,000.00).
- D. Successful Laboratory shall, at its own expense, procure its own workers' compensation and employer's liability insurance as provided under the laws of the State of Ohio. Notwithstanding the foregoing successful Consultant shall increase the limit of employer's liability insurance to a limit of not less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) each occurrence or any other increased amount as the City may reasonably require. Successful Consultant shall save City harmless from any and all liability from or under said act.
- E. Successful Laboratory, at its own expense, shall maintain statutory unemployment insurance protection for all its employees.
- F. Maintain such other insurance policies as may be reasonably required by the City.

4. PROJECT SCHEDULE AND DELIVERABLES

4.1 Deliverables.

The City has established the following list which includes items that the laboratory will be required to provide as deliverables. The City reserves the right to modify the list of deliverables at any time before execution of a contract to add, delete, or otherwise amend, any report or other deliverable, as it deems necessary, in its sole judgment, and in the best interest of the City.

- A. Within one week after receipt of a written Notice To Proceed issued by the Department, the successful Laboratory shall be prepared to begin work covered by the contract and shall execute the work to be performed on asrequired to the Department's satisfaction and in accordance with the tasks specified, unless otherwise directed by the Department.
- B. All work performed by the successful Laboratory shall be under the direction of the Department's Project Manager.
- C. Task orders are individual project tasks that will be assigned by the Department's Project Manager to the successful Laboratory for services to be performed on an as-needed basis. The successful Laboratory will, after assignment of a task by the Project Manager, develop a scope of services, management approach, detailed labor hours, and cost estimate to be presented for possible negotiation and approval. The successful Laboratory shall not proceed on any project without written approval of the project estimate by the Project Manager. A copy of each chain-of-custody will accompany all invoices for laboratory services. The chain-of-custody may be utilized as the task order for laboratory services, and in this circumstance, shall be the mechanism by which the invoice is verified.
- D. All pertinent telephone conversations between the Department and the successful Laboratory relative to instructions and/or authorizations must be confirmed in writing by the successful Laboratory and submitted to the Project Manager for written approval.
- E. The successful Laboratory is responsible for controlling costs and ensuring that all required work is completed within the approved time limit for each task. No modification to the scope of work or extra work shall be considered by the Department unless conditions have been specifically documented as required by the terms of the contract. Additionally, this documentation shall be verified prior to the Department's authorization to the successful Laboratory to perform additional work.
- F. The successful Laboratory's staff shall be available with no more than two (2) business days' notice to attend meetings or make presentations at the

- request of the Department's Project Manager. The successful Laboratory may be called upon to provide audiovisual displays and similar material for such meetings.
- G. Copies of all appropriate written correspondence between the successful Laboratory and any party pertaining specifically to any project shall be provided to the Department's Project Manager within one week of the receipt or sending of such correspondence.
- H. All other correspondence shall be turned over to the Department after completion of the project or upon request of the Department. The successful Laboratory shall provide to the Department, on a monthly basis, progress reports, which describe the work performed on each work element, problems encountered, labor hours expended by each member of the team and the total dollar expenditure on the project by work element during the reporting period. Reports shall include cost tracking summaries and anticipated date of total expenditure of contract funding. Progress reports shall be delivered to the Department's Project Manager within one week of the monthly reporting period via email. A copy of each chain-of-custody will accompany all invoices for laboratory services. The chain-of-custody may be utilized as the task order for laboratory services, and in this circumstance, shall be the mechanism by which the invoice is verified.
- I. No work performed on behalf of the Department may be used for other clients or potential clients of the successful Laboratory without prior written approval from the Department's Project Manager. The successful Laboratory cannot work on any other projects that would create a conflict of interest.
- J. The successful Laboratory shall attend briefings with the Director, executive staff and other Department staff, as requested. The successful Laboratory will also be expected to provide briefings to the Director or his designated representative regarding any issues which arise during the conduct of the work.
- K. The successful Laboratory shall provide responses to questions or issues which may be raised by FAA representatives during project reviews and audits.
- L. Completion times, individual assignments and cost shall be agreed upon before each phase of a specific project assignment. Negotiated rates shall be utilized for on-call services.

5. GENERAL INFORMATION

5.1 Submission of Statement.

- A. Each laboratory shall provide all information requested by the City in this RFQ. Laboratories must organize their packages to address each of the elements outlined and in the same order listed in Section 7 of this RFQ.
- B. Laboratories are advised to carefully read and complete all information requested in the RFQ. If the laboratories's response, to this RFQ, does not comply with the conditions for submittal, it shall be considered unacceptable by the City and may be rejected without further consideration.
- C. The City wishes to promote the greatest feasible use of recycled and environmentally sustainable products and to minimize waste in its operations. To that end, all Statements should comply with the following guidelines:
 - Unless absolutely necessary, copies should minimize or eliminate use of non-recyclable or non-re-useable materials.
 - Materials should be in a format permitting easy removal and recycling of paper.
 - A Laboratory should, to the extent possible, use products consisting of or containing recycled content in its Statement including, but not limited to, folders, binders, paper clips, diskettes, envelopes, boxes, and the like.
 - Do not submit any or a greater number of samples, attachments or documents than specifically requested.

5.2 City's Rights and Requirements.

- A. Under the laws of the State of Ohio, all parts of a Statement, other than trade secret or proprietary information, may be considered a public record which, if properly requested, the City must make available to the requester for inspection and copying. Therefore, to protect trade secret or proprietary information, the Laboratory should clearly mark each page, but only that page, of its Statement that contains that information. The City will notify the Laboratory if such information in its Statement is requested, but cannot, however, guarantee the confidentiality of any proprietary or otherwise sensitive information in or with the Statement. Blanket marking of the entire Statement as "proprietary" or "trade secret" will not protect an entire Statement and is not acceptable.
- B. The Director, at his sole discretion, may require any Laboratory to augment or supplement its Statement or to meet with the City's designated representatives for interview or presentation to further describe the Laboratory's qualifications and capabilities. The requested information,

interview, meeting or presentation shall be submitted or conducted, as appropriate, at a time and place the Director specifies.

- C. The City reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to reject any Statement that is incomplete or unresponsive to the requests or requirements of this RFQ. The City reserves the right to reject any or all accept any informality or discrepancy in the statement or the process as may be in the City's best interest.
- D. All Statements will remain in effect and be subject to selection by the City until the earlier of the execution of a final contract or one hundred eighty (180) calendar days after the deadline for Statement submission ("Statement Expiration Date"). Until the Statement Expiration Date, Laboratory agrees that its Statement shall remain in effect, as submitted, and subject to selection by the City.

5.3 Supplemental Information.

The City may require Laboratory to further supplement its written Statement to obtain additional information regarding the written Statement or to meet with the City's designated representatives to further describe Laboratory's qualifications and abilities. The decision regarding which Laboratory(s) will be asked to supplement a Statement or meet with City representatives is in the Director's sole discretion. Supplements will be utilized for clarification purposes only and the Laboratory may not substitute material elements of its written Statement, nor may Laboratory provide previously omitted material.

5.4 Area Small Business, Minority, and Female Business Enterprise ("CSB, MBE and FBE") Participation.

Prospective laboratories are advised that in order to enter into a contract with the City, for providing the services outlined in this RFQ, the successful Laboratory must be determined to be in compliance with policies and procedures of the City's Office of Equal Opportunity ("OEO"). Accordingly, prospective laboratories are required to complete the attached Office of Equal Opportunity Schedules 1 through 4 and submit those materials with its Statement. All schedules must be completed, signed and dated; or the submittal may be considered non-responsive. The completed schedules will be submitted to the City's OEO for evaluation. The successful Laboratory will be required to submit to the City's OEO a comprehensive work force evaluation and an affirmative action plan no later than sixty (60) days after entering into a contract with the City.

The City has established a Cleveland Area Small Business ("CSB") subcontracting goal of **ten percent (10%)** for this project. Please complete Schedule 2 – Schedule of Subcontractor Participation and provide a detailed plan with your Statement indicating how CSBs will be utilized during the project.

Any and all proposed subcontractors, whether City certified or not, must be divulged and listed in the sealed Statement. Include all proposed subcontractors on OEO Schedule 2. A Schedule 3 is also required for each proposed subcontractor that is CSB, MBE, FBE, LPE, or SUBE certified. However, a Schedule 3 is not required for proposed subcontractors who are not City-certified as a CSB, MBE, FBE, LPE, or SUBE. If OEO Schedule 2 is not included in the Statement documents, you must submit a proposed subcontractor list on a separate, signed sheet of paper, listing the name, address, type of work or materials, and total subcontractor amount for each and every subcontractor that you propose to use on the contract.

All proposed subcontractors listed in your Statement must receive written Board of Control approval in advance. The subcontractors you propose in your sealed Statements will be considered the subcontractors that you will use in the contract if awarded to you. See **Exhibit "A"** regarding the City's Sub-contractor Addition and Substitution Policy and Procedure. The City reserves the right to approve an award, but not approve a proposed subcontractor.

The City maintains a list of Vendors Ineligible to Contract or Subcontract with the City at the City of Cleveland website: http://www.city.cleveland.oh.us. It is each Consultant's responsibility to propose only eligible contractors. The City cannot approve a subcontractor whose name appears in this listing.

In addition, the City is firmly committed to assisting Minority Business Enterprises ("MBEs") and Female Business Enterprises ("FBEs") through its contracting activities, and the City intends to contract with laboratories that share that commitment. Laboratories shall make every effort to use MBEs and FBEs as subcontractors where available and practical.

Please be aware that the participation of CSB/MBE/FBE laboratories listed in your Statement will be monitored by the City's OEO throughout the duration of the contract. The successful Laboratory will be responsible for providing the City's OEO with any and all information necessary to facilitate this monitoring, including subcontractor agreements, invoices and cancelled checks. Successful Laboratories performing on CLE projects have a dual reporting requirement. Laboratories will be required to provide subcontractor agreements to the Emerging Business Enterprise Development Office. Additionally, successful Laboratories and subcontractors (Non-CSB/MBE/FBE CSB/MBE/FBE) will be required to enter all payments, invoices and certified payroll (where applicable) associated with the contract into the PRISM monitoring system and the B2Gnow software system (canceled checks and invoices must be scanned and attached to the file). If the successful Laboratory fails to fulfill the CSB participation percentages set forth in this RFQ, the Successful Laboratory may be subject to any and all penalties listed in Section 187.20 of the Cleveland Codified Ordinances.

Note: The submission of the referenced forms is not required with the response to this RFQ. These forms will only be submitted by the laboratory selected to enter into contract negotiations, after the qualification evaluation process. The forms will be completed at the completion of the fee negotiation. However, the CSB/MBE/FBE laboratories and the anticipated percentages must be identified in the submittal.

It is the City's objective that the CSB/MBE/FBE performs a commercially useful function. A CSB/MBE/FBE is considered to perform a commercially useful function when it is independently responsible for the execution of a distinct element of the work of a contract and carries out its responsibilities by actually performing, managing and supervising the work involved. In light of industry practices and other relevant considerations, the CSB/MBE/FBE must have a necessary and useful role in the transaction of a kind for which there is a market outside the context of the CSB/MBE/FBE program.

If you have any questions in regard to either the City's OEO requirements and/or its other contracting goals, please contact the Office of Equal Opportunity at (216) 664-4152.

The successful Laboratory is a "contractor" within the meaning of Chapter 187 of the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio, 1976. During the term of the contract, the successful Laboratory shall comply with all terms, conditions and requirements imposed on a "contractor" in the Equal Opportunities Clause, Section 187.22 of the Codified Ordinances.

5.5 Outreach Events.

All laboratories must affirm their commitment to supporting and/or participating in Department-sponsored outreach events aimed at attracting and educating small, minority, and female-owned companies on business opportunities with the Department. This may include a nominal fee up to Three Hundred Dollars (\$300.00) at the Director's discretion.

5.6 Equal Opportunity Clause.

The successful Laboratory, as contractor, will be required to comply with all terms, conditions and requirements imposed on a "contractor" in the following Equal Opportunity Clause, Section 187.22(b) of the Cleveland Codified Ordinances, and shall make the clause part of every subcontract or agreement entered into for services or goods and binding on all persons and laboratories with which the Successful Laboratory may deal, as follows:

No laboratory shall discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status.

Laboratories shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed and that employees are treated during employment without regard to race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status. As used in this chapter, "treated" means and includes without limitation the following: recruited whether by advertising or other means; compensated, whether in the form of rates of pay or other forms of compensation; selected for training, including apprenticeship, promoted, upgraded, demoted, transferred, laid off and terminated. Laboratories shall post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the hiring representative of contractors setting forth the provisions of this non-discrimination clause.

Within sixty (60) calendar days after entering into a contract, the successful Laboratory, as contractor, shall file a written affirmative action program with the Office of Equal Opportunity containing standards and procedures and representations assuring that the contractor affords all qualified employees and applicants for employment equal opportunities in the Laboratory's recruitment, selection and advancement process.

5.7 Short-listing.

The City reserves the right to select a limited number (a "short-list") of Laboratories to make an oral presentation of their qualifications, proposed services and capabilities. The City will notify the Laboratories selected for oral presentations in writing.

5.8 Execution of Contract.

The successful Laboratory shall, within ten (10) business days after receipt of a contract prepared by the City Director of Law, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and holidays, execute and return the contract to the City together with evidence of proper insurance and intent to conform to all requirements of the contract and all applicable federal, state and local laws and ordinances prior to or at the time of execution of the contract.

5.9 <u>Familiarity with Request for Qualifications; Responsibility for Statement.</u>

By submission of a statement, the Laboratory acknowledges that it is aware of and understands all requirements, provisions and conditions in the RFQ and that its failure to become familiar with all the requirements, provisions, conditions and information either in this RFQ or disseminated either at a pre-qualification conference or by addendum issued prior to the Statement submission deadline, and all circumstances and conditions affecting performance of the services to be rendered by the successful Laboratory will not relieve it from responsibility for all parts of its Statement and, if selected for a contract, its complete performance of the contract in compliance with its terms. Laboratory acknowledges that the City

has no responsibility for any conclusions or interpretations made by Laboratory on the basis of information made available by the City and the City does not guarantee the accuracy of any information provided and Laboratory expressly waives any right to a claim against the City arising from or based upon any incorrect, inaccurate or incomplete information or information not otherwise conforming to represented or actual conditions.

5.10 Anticipated Statement Processing.

The City anticipates it will, but neither promises nor is obligated to, process Statements received in accordance with the following schedule:

Release of Request for Qualifications	June 29, 2018
Pre-qualification Conference	July 11, 2018
Deadline for Inquiries	July 18, 2018
Written Response to Inquiries	July 25, 2018
Deadline for Statements	August 8, 2018

5.11 Interpretation of Statement Document.

- A. If any prospective Laboratory finds discrepancies or omissions in this RFQ or if there is doubt as to the intended meaning of any part of this RFQ, a written request for clarification or interpretation must be received by the Procurement Section of the Department of Port Control, Cleveland Airport System, 5300 Riverside Drive, P. O. Box 81009, Cleveland, Ohio 44181-0009 **no later than July 18, 2018**. Requests for clarification or interpretation may be submitted via e-mail to smuia@clevelandairport.com.
- B. The City is not responsible for any explanation, clarification, interpretation, representation or approval made concerning this RFQ or a Statement given in any manner except by written addendum. The City will post online a copy of each addendum issued for this RFQ. Any addenda so issued are a part of and incorporated into this RFQ as if originally written herein.

6. QUALIFICATIONS FOR STATEMENTS

6.1 Minimum Qualifications.

Each Laboratory, regardless of the form of its business entity, must meet the following requirements. Failure to meet all requirements may be cause for

rejection of a Statement. If Laboratory is a partnership or a joint venture, at least one general partner or constituent member must meet the requirements. Each Consultant must:

- 1. Provide evidence that it has a minimum of five (5) continuous years of experience, in the last five (5) years, in performing environmental analytical services as described in this RFQ.
- 2. Have demonstrated experience providing analytical services in compliance with all applicable federal, state and local laws. Demonstrated experience shall include service reliability, including the number of samples the laboratory processes daily and monthly, the number of laboratory errors resulting in missed sample analysis such as missed hold times, cross contamination, etc.
- 3. Have previous experience in providing environmental analytical consulting for airports; or employ a designated staff member with airport experience.
- 4. Have demonstrated experience in establishing and maintaining constructive relations with project stakeholders and the community.
- 5. Laboratory, and designated staff, must possess all applicable licenses, certificates, permits or other authorizations required by all governmental authorities, including the City, having jurisdiction over the operations of the successful Laboratory at the Airport or elsewhere.
- 6. Laboratory must be authorized to conduct business in the State of Ohio, County of Cuyahoga and the City of Cleveland.

7. STATEMENT CONTENT

The Statement submittal shall consist of the following documents in the sequence listed below. To facilitate quick reference, each section of the Statement should be offset with a tab. The Statement may be disqualified if the documents are not submitted in the sequence listed below.

- A. <u>Cover Letter</u>: The cover letter should identify the laboratory and state other general information that the laboratory desires to include regarding the laboratory's business organization. At a minimum the cover letter must include the name, form of business entity (e.g. corporation, partnership, joint venture, etc.), principal address, federal tax identification number, telephone number and facsimile number of the laboratory.
- B. <u>Executive Summary</u>: The executive summary should provide a clear and concise summary of laboratory's background, level of expertise, direct

relevant experience and ability. The executive summary should make the laboratory's case as the best candidate for providing analytical services to CAS. Laboratories should structure this section in a manner that allows it to serve as a stand-alone summary when separated from the other sections of the Statement.

- C. Qualifications/Experience: This section gives laboratories the opportunity to discuss their industry experience and what defines them as a leader in their industry. Laboratories may submit as much information in this section as is needed to differentiate its company and Statement from the other laboratories. Please include, as a minimum, the following information: (i) clearly communicate how you meet or exceed the minimum qualifications; (ii) describe the nature of your business experience in providing analytical and consulting services to medium or large airports and state the number of persons you currently employ in providing such services; (iii) give the name, location and date of all contracts that have been terminated or canceled within the past three (3) years, prior to the expiration of their contractual term, and also list any judgments terminating or any pending lawsuits or unresolved disputes for the termination of such services provided by you within the past three (3) years; if none, state such; and (iv) give the names and addresses of at least three (3) references as to your professional capability. The references should include the name of the contact person, email address and telephone number.
- D. <u>Project Approach</u>: Provide a statement discussing your understanding of the consulting opportunity at CAS, including those factors that are critical to making the opportunity a success. Laboratories must provide a detailed discussion of how the laboratory will approach this opportunity to ensure that the Department's goals and objectives will be realized. The Statement should also identify and discuss key issues impacting the services, as defined in this RFQ and CAS, as well as discuss methods/models that would address key issues. Laboratories should include information about its sample throughput including number of samples it can process, sample turnaround times, data quality control and assurance, reporting techniques and related information.
- E. <u>Key Staff</u>: Laboratories should indicate the key staff proposed for this contract, setting forth the specific responsibilities and availability of each proposed key staff person. Provide for each proposed key staff person a one page resume detailing both general experience and specific experience related to the services as defined in this RFQ. Key staff presented in the Statements must have adequate availability to support CAS. Key staff is defined as productive staff having major project responsibilities.
 - 1. Personnel proposed should have the desired qualifications and experience in his/her area of expertise. It is preferred key staff experience cited be within the past ten (10) years.

- 2. Individuals proposed and accepted by the Department as personnel for this contract are expected to remain dedicated to the contract.
- 3. In the event a key staff person becomes unavailable for continuation of the work assignment, the successful Laboratory shall replace said individual(s) with personnel of equal ability and qualifications. However, any changes to designated key staff personnel will require the prior written approval of the Department. If acceptable, changes shall be effected without additional cost to the Department and without formal modification of the contract.
- 4. The successful Laboratory shall provide personnel at skill levels required for each type of services to be performed under the contract. Any employee whose service is deemed unsatisfactory for any reason by the Department shall be removed from the project. Upon written notification from the Department, the successful Laboratory shall promptly offer a replacement with equal ability and qualifications for the Department's approval. The successful Laboratory shall be responsible for any costs arising from the action of the Department relative to this requested action.
- 5. It is not anticipated that laboratory personnel will require access to an onsite Security Identification Display Area ("SIDA") or Air Operations Area ("AOA") during execution of this RFQ however; any member of the successful Laboratory's team requiring access to an onsite SIDA or AOA as part of his/her assigned duties shall be subject to background checks, fingerprinting and other requirements as may be determined by the Department or the Federal Transportation Security Agency. Adherence to all federal, state, county and city laws and regulations and Airport regulations and policy regarding access to certain Airport areas is a requirement of this contract. Failure to comply with appropriate security requirements may be grounds for loss of security access and/or contract termination.
- F. Management Approach Provide an organization chart of the laboratory showing all major component units; where the management of this contract will fall within the organization and what corporate resources will be available to support this contract in both primary and secondary or back-up roles. A discussion of cost control related to the location of work and performing project management responsibilities, including participating in meetings and completing work at CAS for this contract should also be included. Management approaches should include project management methods such as cost tracking, estimated contract completion, and reporting this information to the Department Project Manager; cost saving approaches such as volume discounts and sample shipment methods; sample management methods to ensure chain-of-custody and proper

- analysis inside hold times; and recourse for the Airport for laboratory errors such as missed hold times, slow turnaround times, and erroneous data and project management reporting.
- G. Work Product Samples: Laboratories are to submit a case history which demonstrates ability to support analytical and laboratory consulting needs (described earlier) of the Department. Be specific as to how and why the laboratory decided to approach the project a certain way. Case history must have been developed within the last three (3) years and should address the following elements: (i) research; (ii) concept; and (iii) strategy. Please also provide examples and discuss in narrative the laboratory's capacity to produce quality materials in written, graphic and pictorial form.
- H. <u>CSB/MBE/FBE Participation</u>: Laboratories shall submit the names of persons, subcontractors, joint ventures or others to be used in meeting CSB/MBE/FBE goals or requirements. A list with the laboratory(s) location shall be included in the submittal along with an estimate of anticipated percentage of work to be subcontracted to CAB/MBE/FBE and Non CSB/MBE/FBE proposed subconsultants.
- I. <u>Affidavit</u>: Laboratories shall submit with its Statement an affidavit stating that neither it nor its agents, nor any other party for it has paid or agreed to pay, directly or indirectly, any person, laboratory or corporation any money or valuable consideration for assistance in procuring or attempting to procure this contract, and further agreeing that no such money or reward will be hereafter paid.
- J. <u>Joint Ventures or Partnerships</u>: If the Statement submitted is on behalf of a joint venture or partnership, an executed copy of the joint venture or partnership agreement must be submitted with the Statement and will become an attachment to the City's contract. The award of a contract to the joint venture or partnership may be indicated as a condition precedent for the commencement of either such agreement.
- K. Additional Submittal Requirements: Laboratories shall complete, execute and return with its Statement the following documents, copies of which are attached to this RFQ: (i) Northern Ireland Fair Employment Practices Disclosure; (ii) Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification; (iii) Affidavit and (iv) Non-Competitive Bid Contract Statement for Calendar Year 2018.
- L. <u>Environmental Sustainability</u>: Describe how the proposed services/project/solution incorporate environmental sustainability.

M. Supplemental Information:

- 1. The City may require a laboratory to further supplement its written Statement to obtain additional information regarding its qualifications or to meet with the City's designated representatives to further describe the laboratory's qualifications and abilities.
- 2. The decision regarding which laboratory(s) will be asked to supplement their Statement or meet with City representatives is in the Director's sole discretion.
- 3. Supplements will be utilized for clarification purposes only and the laboratory may not substitute material elements of its written Statement nor may the laboratory provide previously omitted material. The requested information or meeting shall be respectively furnished or take place at the time and place specified by the City.

8. INQUIRIES

Interested parties may submit questions pertaining to the RFQ. Questions must be submitted, in writing, to the Procurement Section of the Department of Port Control, 5300 Riverside Drive, P. O. Box 81009, Cleveland, Ohio 44181-0009 no later than July 18, 2018. Questions may be submitted via e-mail to smuia@clevelandairport.com. The Department will post online, via Addendum, responses to questions received prior to the question deadline date. Verbal responses given by representatives of the City at any time may not be relied upon by the Laboratory in submitting its Statement or in the performance of its obligations under the RFQ.

9. DISQUALIFICATION OF CONSULTANT/STATEMENT

The City does not intend, by this RFQ, to prohibit or discourage submission of a Statement that is based upon Laboratory's trade experience relative to the scope of work, services or product(s) described in this RFQ or to proscribe the manner in which its services are to be performed or rendered. The City will not be obligated to accept, however, significant deviations from the work or services sought by this RFQ, including terms inconsistent with or substantially varying from the services or the financial and operational requirements of the RFQ, as determined solely by the City. The City reserves the right to reject any and all Statements or to waive and accept any deviation from this RFQ or in any step of the Statement submission or evaluation process so as to approve the award of the contract considered to be in the City's best interest, as determined in the City's sole discretion.

Although the City prefers that each laboratory submit only one Statement including all alternatives to the Statement that the laboratory desires the City to consider, it will accept Statements from different business entities or combinations having one or more members in interest in common with another laboratory. The

City may reject one or more Statements if it has reason to believe that laboratories have colluded to conceal the interest of one or more parties in a Statement, and will not consider a future Statement from a participant in the collusion. In addition, the City will not accept a Statement from or approve a contract to any laboratory that is in default as surety or otherwise upon an obligation to the City or has failed to perform faithfully any previous contract with the City, or is currently in default under any contract with the City.

The City reserves the right to reject any or all Statements. Failure by a laboratory to respond thoroughly and completely, to all information and document requests, in this RFQ, may result in rejection of its Statement. Further, the City reserves the right to independently investigate the financial status, qualifications, experience and performance history of a laboratory.

The City reserves the right to cancel the approval or authorization of a contract award, with or without cause, at any time before its execution of a contract and to later enter into a contract that deviates from the provisions contained in this RFQ, if agreed to by another laboratory.

10. EVALUATION OF STATEMENTS

The City department/division issuing this RFQ will evaluate each Statement submitted. The Department will present its recommendations to the City's Board of Control ("Board"). The Board may, but shall not be obligated to, entertain formal presentations. The City will only consider Statements that are received on or before the submission deadline, and which meet all the requirements of this RFQ. The City reserves the right to request a "best and final offer" from Consultants meeting the minimum requirements.

The Department shall apply an Evaluation Credit of two percent (2%) of the total points awarded for a Statement received from a Local Producer and two percent (2%) of the total points awarded for a Statement received from a Local Sustainable Business provided that the maximum total Evaluation Credit applied shall not exceed four percent (4%). The Evaluation Credit to be added is solely for the purpose of Statement comparison when evaluating competing Statements. The use of Evaluation Credits does not alter the Statement submitted by a Consultant or the contract executed based on the Statement. As used herein "Local Producer" and "Local Sustainable Business" are defined in City of Cleveland Ordinance No. 1660-A-09 (Refer to Exhibit "B" attached hereto).

The numerical rating following each factor set forth below indicates the importance of the requested information in the selection process. The resulting selection rating will not reflect on the professional abilities of the Laboratory.

Instead, the rating reflects the Department's best attempt to quantify each Laboratory's ability to provide the services set forth in the contract and to meet the specific conditions and criteria included in this RFQ.

- 1. Qualifications/Experience. (Rating up to 25 points)
- 2. Project Approach. (Rating up to 25 points)
- 3. Key Staff. (Rating up to 25 points)
- 4. Management Approach. (Rating up to 15 points)
- 5. Work Product Sample. (Rating up to 10 points)
- 6. CSB/MBE/FBE Participation: Laboratories shall submit the names of persons, subcontractors, joint ventures or others to be used in meeting CSB/MBE/FBE goals. (Pass/Fail)

NORTHERN IRELAND FAIR EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES DISCLOSURE

INSTRUCTIONS: Pursuant to Codified Ordinance Sec. 181.36, the information requested on this page must be supplied by all contractors and any subcontractors having more than a fifty percent (50%) interest in the proposed contract prior to any contract being awarded by the City of Cleveland. Any contractor or subcontractor who is deemed to have made a false statement shall be declared to have acted in default of its contract and shall be subject to the remedies for default contained in its contract. For failure to cure such a default, the contractor or subcontractor shall be automatically excluded from bidding for the supply of any goods or services for use by the City for a period of two years.

CHECK, WHICHEVER IS APPLICABLE:	*
A. () The undersigned or any controll of the undersigned is NOT ENGAGED IN ANY BUSIN IRELAND. (If paragraph A. is checked, proceed to the	ling shareholder,* subsidiary, or parent corporation ESS OR TRADING FOR PROFIT IN NORTHERN signature line.)
B. () The undersigned or any controll IS ENGAGED IN ANY BUSINESS OR TRADING FOR B is checked, please either check the stipulation conta shows that the undersigned has complied with the stip	nined in paragraph C or attach documentation that
C. () The undersigned and all enterprises AND GOOD FAITH STEPS TO ENGAGE IN FAIR EM RELEVANT TO THE STANDARDS EMBODIED IN THE EMPLOYMENT IN NORTHERN IRELAND." A copy of office of the Commissioner of Purchases and Supplies must attach documentation which the undersigned belicontained in this paragraph C.	HE "MacBRIDE PRINCIPLES FOR FAIR the MacBride Principles can be obtained from the in lieu of checking this paragraph, the undersigned
	Name of Contractor or Subcontractor
	Ву:
	Title:

* Controlling shareholder" means any shareholder owning more than fifty percent (50%) of the stock in the corporation or more than twenty-five percent (25%) of the stock in the corporation if no other shareholder owns a larger share of stock in the corporation.

(Rev. November 2017) Department of the Treasury Internal Revenue Service

Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification

▶ Go to www.irs.gov/FormW9 for instructions and the latest information

Give Form to the requester. Do not send to the IRS.

	1 Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this li	ine; do not leave this line blank.		
	2 Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above			
e. ns on page 3.	3 Check appropriate box for federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one of the following seven boxes. Individual/sole proprietor or C Corporation S Corporation Partnership Trust/estate single-member LLC		4 Exemptions (codes apply only to certain entities, not individuals; see instructions on page 3): Exempt payee code (if any)	
Print or type. See Specific Instructions on page	Limited liability company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, S=S corporation, P=Partnership) Note: Check the appropriate box in the line above for the tax classification of the single-member owner. Do not check LLC if the LLC is classified as a single-member LLC that is disregarded from the owner unless the owner of the LLC is another LLC that is not disregarded from the owner for U.S. federal tax purposes. Otherwise, a single-member LLC that is disregarded from the owner should check the appropriate box for the tax classification of its owner.		Exemption from FATCA reporting code (if any)	
96	☐ Other (see instructions) ►			(Applies to accounts maintained outside the U.S.)
S	5 Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.) See instructions.	x , x = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =	Requester's name a	and address (optional)
Sec	6 City, state, and ZIP code			
	7 List account number(s) here (optional)		100000000000000000000000000000000000000	
Part	Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)	Σ		
Enter y	our TIN in the appropriate box. The TIN provided must match the	e name given on line 1 to avo	oid Social sec	curity number
backup resider	o withholding. For individuals, this is generally your social security at alien, sole proprietor, or disregarded entity, see the instructions s, it is your employer identification number (EIN). If you do not have	y number (SSN). However, fo s for Part I, later. For other	or a	
TIN, lat	ter.	ve a number, see now to get	or	
Note:	f the account is in more than one name, see the instructions for li	ine 1. Also see What Name a		identification number
Numbe	er To Give the Requester for guidelines on whose number to enter	r.		-
Part	II Certification	N ¹		
	penalties of perjury, I certify that:		***************************************	
	number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification is	number (or Lam waiting for a	number to be ice	used to make and
2. I am Serv	not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt fron ice (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a onger subject to backup withholding;	n backup withholding, or (b)	I have not been no	otified by the Internal Revenue
3. I am	a U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and			
4. The I	FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am ea	xempt from FATCA reporting	g is correct.	
you hav acquisit	cation instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have be re failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For re tion or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, control ian interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification.	al estate transactions, item 2 ributions to an individual retire	does not apply. Fo ement arrangement	r mortgage interest paid, (IRA), and generally, payments
Sign Here	Signature of U.S. person ►	D	Date ▶	
Gen	eral Instructions		ridends, including	those from stocks or mutual
Section noted.	references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise	funds) • Form 1099-MISC (vproceeds)	arious types of inc	come, prizes, awards, or gross
	developments . For the latest information about developments to Form W-9 and its instructions, such as legislation enacted	1 0 2 0 2 0 2 2		ales and certain other

after they were published, go to www.irs.gov/FormW9.

Purpose of Form

An individual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an information return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer identification number (TIN) which may be your social security number (SSN), individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN), adoption taxpayer identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number (EIN), to report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following.

• Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)

- Form 1099-S (proceeds from real estate transactions)
- Form 1099-K (merchant card and third party network transactions)
- Form 1098 (home mortgage interest), 1098-E (student loan interest), 1098-T (tuition)
- Form 1099-C (canceled debt)
- Form 1099-A (acquisition or abandonment of secured property)

Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person (including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN.

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding, later.

By signing the filled-out form, you:

- Certify that the TIN you are giving is correct (or you are waiting for a number to be issued).
 - 2. Certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, or
- 3. Claim exemption from backup withholding if you are a U.S. exempt payee. If applicable, you are also certifying that as a U.S. person, your allocable share of any partnership income from a U.S. trade or business is not subject to the withholding tax on foreign partners' share of effectively connected income, and
- 4. Certify that FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that you are exempt from the FATCA reporting, is correct. See *What is FATCA reporting*, later, for further information.

Note: If you are a U.S. person and a requester gives you a form other than Form W-9 to request your TIN, you must use the requester's form if it is substantially similar to this Form W-9.

Definition of a U.S. person. For federal tax purposes, you are considered a U.S. person if you are:

- An individual who is a U.S. citizen or U.S. resident alien;
- A partnership, corporation, company, or association created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States;
- · An estate (other than a foreign estate); or
- A domestic trust (as defined in Regulations section 301.7701-7).

Special rules for partnerships. Partnerships that conduct a trade or business in the United States are generally required to pay a withholding tax under section 1446 on any foreign partners' share of effectively connected taxable income from such business. Further, in certain cases where a Form W-9 has not been received, the rules under section 1446 require a partnership to presume that a partner is a foreign person, and pay the section 1446 withholding tax. Therefore, if you are a U.S. person that is a partner in a partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States, provide Form W-9 to the partnership to establish your U.S. status and avoid section 1446 withholding on your share of partnership income.

In the cases below, the following person must give Form W-9 to the partnership for purposes of establishing its U.S. status and avoiding withholding on its allocable share of net income from the partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States.

- In the case of a disregarded entity with a U.S. owner, the U.S. owner of the disregarded entity and not the entity;
- In the case of a grantor trust with a U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner, generally, the U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner of the grantor trust and not the trust: and
- In the case of a U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust), the U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust) and not the beneficiaries of the trust.

Foreign person. If you are a foreign person or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank that has elected to be treated as a U.S. person, do not use Form W-9. Instead, use the appropriate Form W-8 or Form 8233 (see Pub. 515, Withholding of Tax on Nonresident Aliens and Foreign Entities).

Nonresident alien who becomes a resident alien. Generally, only a nonresident alien individual may use the terms of a tax treaty to reduce or eliminate U.S. tax on certain types of income. However, most tax treaties contain a provision known as a "saving clause." Exceptions specified in the saving clause may permit an exemption from tax to continue for certain types of income even after the payee has otherwise become a U.S. resident alien for tax purposes.

If you are a U.S. resident alien who is relying on an exception contained in the saving clause of a tax treaty to claim an exemption from U.S. tax on certain types of income, you must attach a statement to Form W-9 that specifies the following five items.

- 1. The treaty country. Generally, this must be the same treaty under which you claimed exemption from tax as a nonresident alien.
- The treaty article addressing the income.
- 3. The article number (or location) in the tax treaty that contains the saving clause and its exceptions.
- 4. The type and amount of income that qualifies for the exemption from tax.
- 5. Sufficient facts to justify the exemption from tax under the terms of the treaty article.

Example. Article 20 of the U.S.-China income tax treaty allows an exemption from tax for scholarship income received by a Chinese student temporarily present in the United States. Under U.S. law, this student will become a resident alien for tax purposes if his or her stay in the United States exceeds 5 calendar years. However, paragraph 2 of the first Protocol to the U.S.-China treaty (dated April 30, 1984) allows the provisions of Article 20 to continue to apply even after the Chinese student becomes a resident alien of the United States. A Chinese student who qualifies for this exception (under paragraph 2 of the first protocol) and is relying on this exception to claim an exemption from tax on his or her scholarship or fellowship income would attach to Form W-9 a statement that includes the information described above to support that exemption.

If you are a nonresident alien or a foreign entity, give the requester the appropriate completed Form W-8 or Form 8233.

Backup Withholding

What is backup withholding? Persons making certain payments to you must under certain conditions withhold and pay to the IRS 28% of such payments. This is called "backup withholding." Payments that may be subject to backup withholding include interest, tax-exempt interest, dividends, broker and barter exchange transactions, rents, royalties, nonemployee pay, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, and certain payments from fishing boat operators. Real estate transactions are not subject to backup withholding.

You will not be subject to backup withholding on payments you receive if you give the requester your correct TIN, make the proper certifications, and report all your taxable interest and dividends on your tax return

Payments you receive will be subject to backup withholding if:

- 1. You do not furnish your TIN to the requester,
- 2. You do not certify your TIN when required (see the instructions for Part II for details),
 - 3. The IRS tells the requester that you furnished an incorrect TIN,
- 4. The IRS tells you that you are subject to backup withholding because you did not report all your interest and dividends on your tax return (for reportable interest and dividends only), or
- 5. You do not certify to the requester that you are not subject to backup withholding under 4 above (for reportable interest and dividend accounts opened after 1983 only).

Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding. See Exempt payee code, later, and the separate Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Also see Special rules for partnerships, earlier.

What is FATCA Reporting?

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) requires a participating foreign financial institution to report all United States account holders that are specified United States persons. Certain payees are exempt from FATCA reporting. See *Exemption from FATCA reporting code*, later, and the Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Updating Your Information

You must provide updated information to any person to whom you claimed to be an exempt payee if you are no longer an exempt payee and anticipate receiving reportable payments in the future from this person. For example, you may need to provide updated information if you are a C corporation that elects to be an S corporation, or if you no longer are tax exempt. In addition, you must furnish a new Form W-9 if the name or TIN changes for the account; for example, if the grantor of a grantor trust dies.

Penalties

Failure to furnish TIN. If you fail to furnish your correct TIN to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil penalty for false information with respect to withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty.

Criminal penalty for falsifying information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of TINs. If the requester discloses or uses TINs in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

Specific Instructions

Line 1

You must enter one of the following on this line; do not leave this line blank. The name should match the name on your tax return.

If this Form W-9 is for a joint account (other than an account maintained by a foreign financial institution (FFI)), list first, and then circle, the name of the person or entity whose number you entered in Part I of Form W-9. If you are providing Form W-9 to an FFI to document a joint account, each holder of the account that is a U.S. person must provide a Form W-9.

a. Individual. Generally, enter the name shown on your tax return. If you have changed your last name without informing the Social Security Administration (SSA) of the name change, enter your first name, the last name as shown on your social security card, and your new last name.

Note: ITIN applicant: Enter your individual name as it was entered on your Form W-7 application, line 1a. This should also be the same as the name you entered on the Form 1040/1040A/1040EZ you filed with your application.

- b. Sole proprietor or single-member LLC. Enter your individual name as shown on your 1040/1040A/1040EZ on line 1. You may enter your business, trade, or "doing business as" (DBA) name on line 2.
- c. Partnership, LLC that is not a single-member LLC, C corporation, or S corporation. Enter the entity's name as shown on the entity's tax return on line 1 and any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.
- d. **Other entities.** Enter your name as shown on required U.S. federal tax documents on line 1. This name should match the name shown on the charter or other legal document creating the entity. You may enter any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.
- e. **Disregarded entity.** For U.S. federal tax purposes, an entity that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner is treated as a "disregarded entity." See Regulations section 301.7701-2(c)(2)(iii). Enter the owner's name on line 1. The name of the entity entered on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should be the name shown on the income tax return on which the income should be reported. For example, if a foreign LLC that is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal tax purposes has a single owner that is a U.S. person, the U.S. owner's name is required to be provided on line 1. If the direct owner of the entity is also a disregarded entity, enter the first owner that is not disregarded for federal tax purposes. Enter the disregarded entity's name on line 2, "Business name/disregarded entity name." If the owner of the disregarded entity is a foreign person, the owner must complete an appropriate Form W-8 instead of a Form W-9. This is the case even if the foreign person has a U.S. TIN.

Line 2

If you have a business name, trade name, DBA name, or disregarded entity name, you may enter it on line 2.

Line 3

Check the appropriate box on line 3 for the U.S. federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one box on line 3.

IF the entity/person on line 1 is a(n)	THEN check the box for
Corporation	Corporation
 Individual Sole proprietorship, or Single-member limited liability company (LLC) owned by an individual and disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes. 	Individual/sole proprietor or single- member LLC
LLC treated as a partnership for U.S. federal tax purposes, LLC that has filed Form 8832 or 2553 to be taxed as a corporation, or LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner but the owner is another LLC that is not disregarded for U.S. federal tax purposes.	Limited liability company and enter the appropriate tax classification. (P= Partnership; C= C corporation; or S= S corporation)
Partnership	Partnership
Trust/estate	Trust/estate

Line 4, Exemptions

If you are exempt from backup withholding and/or FATCA reporting, enter in the appropriate space on line 4 any code(s) that may apply to you.

Exempt payee code.

- Generally, individuals (including sole proprietors) are not exempt from backup withholding.
- Except as provided below, corporations are exempt from backup withholding for certain payments, including interest and dividends.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding for payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions.
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding with respect to attorneys' fees or gross proceeds paid to attorneys, and corporations that provide medical or health care services are not exempt with respect to payments reportable on Form 1099-MISC.

The following codes identify payees that are exempt from backup withholding. Enter the appropriate code in the space in line 4.

- 1—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of section 401(f)(2)
- 2—The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- 3—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- 4—A foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies, or instrumentalities
- 5—A corporation
- 6—A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Columbia, or a U.S. commonwealth or possession
- 7—A futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission
 - 8-A real estate investment trust
- 9—An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940
- 10-A common trust fund operated by a bank under section 584(a)
- 11—A financial institution
- 12—A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian
- 13—A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947

The following chart shows types of payments that may be exempt from backup withholding. The chart applies to the exempt payees listed above, 1 through 13.

IF the payment is for	THEN the payment is exempt for
Interest and dividend payments	All exempt payees except for 7
Broker transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4 and 6 through 11 and all C corporations. S corporations must not enter an exempt payee code because they are exempt only for sales of noncovered securities acquired prior to 2012.
Barter exchange transactions and patronage dividends	Exempt payees 1 through 4
Payments over \$600 required to be reported and direct sales over \$5,000 ¹	Generally, exempt payees 1 through 5 ²
Payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4

¹ See Form 1099-MISC, Miscellaneous Income, and its instructions.

Exemption from FATCA reporting code. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from reporting under FATCA. These codes apply to persons submitting this form for accounts maintained outside of the United States by certain foreign financial institutions. Therefore, if you are only submitting this form for an account you hold in the United States, you may leave this field blank. Consult with the person requesting this form if you are uncertain if the financial institution is subject to these requirements. A requester may indicate that a code is not required by providing you with a Form W-9 with "Not Applicable" (or any similar indication) written or printed on the line for a FATCA exemption code.

- A—An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a) or any individual retirement plan as defined in section 7701(a)(37)
- B—The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- C—A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- D—A corporation the stock of which is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, as described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)
- E—A corporation that is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as a corporation described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)
- F—A dealer in securities, commodities, or derivative financial instruments (including notional principal contracts, futures, forwards, and options) that is registered as such under the laws of the United States or any state
 - G-A real estate investment trust
- H—A regulated investment company as defined in section 851 or an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940
 - I-A common trust fund as defined in section 584(a)
 - J-A bank as defined in section 581
 - K-A broker
- $L\!-\!A$ trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947(a)(1)

M—A tax exempt trust under a section 403(b) plan or section 457(g)

Note: You may wish to consult with the financial institution requesting this form to determine whether the FATCA code and/or exempt payee code should be completed.

Line 5

Enter your address (number, street, and apartment or suite number). This is where the requester of this Form W-9 will mail your information returns. If this address differs from the one the requester already has on file, write NEW at the top. If a new address is provided, there is still a chance the old address will be used until the payor changes your address in their records.

Line 6

Enter your city, state, and ZIP code.

Part I. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)

Enter your TIN in the appropriate box. If you are a resident alien and you do not have and are not eligible to get an SSN, your TIN is your IRS individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN). Enter it in the social security number box. If you do not have an ITIN, see *How to get a TIN* below.

If you are a sole proprietor and you have an EIN, you may enter either your SSN or EIN.

If you are a single-member LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner, enter the owner's SSN (or EIN, if the owner has one). Do not enter the disregarded entity's EIN. If the LLC is classified as a corporation or partnership, enter the entity's EIN.

Note: See *What Name and Number To Give the Requester,* later, for further clarification of name and TIN combinations.

How to get a TIN. If you do not have a TIN, apply for one immediately. To apply for an SSN, get Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, from your local SSA office or get this form online at www.SSA.gov. You may also get this form by calling 1-800-772-1213. Use Form W-7, Application for IRS Individual Taxpayer Identification Number, to apply for an ITIN, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN. You can apply for an EIN online by accessing the IRS website at www.irs.gov/Businesses and clicking on Employer Identification Number (EIN) under Starting a Business. Go to www.irs.gov/Forms to view, download, or print Form W-7 and/or Form SS-4. Or, you can go to www.irs.gov/OrderForms to place an order and have Form W-7 and/or SS-4 mailed to you within 10 business days.

If you are asked to complete Form W-9 but do not have a TIN, apply for a TIN and write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN, sign and date the form, and give it to the requester. For interest and dividend payments, and certain payments made with respect to readily tradable instruments, generally you will have 60 days to get a TIN and give it to the requester before you are subject to backup withholding on payments. The 60-day rule does not apply to other types of payments. You will be subject to backup withholding on all such payments until you provide your TIN to the requester.

Note: Entering "Applied For" means that you have already applied for a TIN or that you intend to apply for one soon.

Caution: A disregarded U.S. entity that has a foreign owner must use the appropriate Form W-8.

Part II. Certification

To establish to the withholding agent that you are a U.S. person, or resident alien, sign Form W-9. You may be requested to sign by the withholding agent even if item 1, 4, or 5 below indicates otherwise.

For a joint account, only the person whose TIN is shown in Part I should sign (when required). In the case of a disregarded entity, the person identified on line 1 must sign. Exempt payees, see *Exempt payee code*, earlier.

Signature requirements. Complete the certification as indicated in items 1 through 5 below.

² However, the following payments made to a corporation and reportable on Form 1099-MISC are not exempt from backup withholding: medical and health care payments, attorneys' fees, gross proceeds paid to an attorney reportable under section 6045(f), and payments for services paid by a federal executive agency.

- 1. Interest, dividend, and barter exchange accounts opened before 1984 and broker accounts considered active during 1983. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.
- 2. Interest, dividend, broker, and barter exchange accounts opened after 1983 and broker accounts considered inactive during 1983. You must sign the certification or backup withholding will apply. If you are subject to backup withholding and you are merely providing your correct TIN to the requester, you must cross out item 2 in the certification before signing the form.
- **3. Real estate transactions.** You must sign the certification. You may cross out item 2 of the certification.
- **4. Other payments.** You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification unless you have been notified that you have previously given an incorrect TIN. "Other payments" include payments made in the course of the requester's trade or business for rents, royalties, goods (other than bills for merchandise), medical and health care services (including payments to corporations), payments to a nonemployee for services, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, payments to certain fishing boat crew members and fishermen, and gross proceeds paid to attorneys (including payments to corporations).
- 5. Mortgage interest paid by you, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, qualified tuition program payments (under section 529), ABLE accounts (under section 529A), IRA, Coverdell ESA, Archer MSA or HSA contributions or distributions, and pension distributions. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

What Name and Number To Give the Requester

For this type of account:	Give name and SSN of:
1. Individual	The individual
Two or more individuals (joint account) other than an account maintained by an FFI	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual on the account 1
Two or more U.S. persons (joint account maintained by an FFI)	Each holder of the account
Custodial account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor ²
5. a. The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee ¹
 b. So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law 	The actual owner ¹
Sole proprietorship or disregarded entity owned by an individual	The owner ³
7. Grantor trust filing under Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 1 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i) (A))	The grantor*
For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:
Disregarded entity not owned by an individual	The owner
9. A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	Legal entity ⁴
10. Corporation or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8832 or Form 2553	The corporation
11. Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax-exempt organization	The organization
12. Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership
Detective was made and particular to	The partnership The broker or nominee

For this type of account:	Give name an	d EIN of:
14. Account with the Department of Agriculture in the name of a public entity (such as a state or local government, school district, or prison) that receives agricultural program payments	The public entity	
15. Grantor trust filing under the Form 1041 Filing Method or the Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 2 (see Regulations section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i)(B))	The trust	

- ¹ List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has an SSN, that person's number must be furnished.
- ² Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's SSN.
- ³ You must show your individual name and you may also enter your business or DBA name on the "Business name/disregarded entity" name line. You may use either your SSN or EIN (if you have one), but the IRS encourages you to use your SSN.
- ⁴ List first and circle the name of the trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the TIN of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.) Also see *Special rules for partnerships*, earlier.
- *Note: The grantor also must provide a Form W-9 to trustee of trust.

 Note: If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

Secure Your Tax Records From Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses your personal information such as your name, SSN, or other identifying information, without your permission, to commit fraud or other crimes. An identity thief may use your SSN to get a job or may file a tax return using your SSN to receive a refund.

To reduce your risk:

- · Protect your SSN,
- Ensure your employer is protecting your SSN, and
- Be careful when choosing a tax preparer.

If your tax records are affected by identity theft and you receive a notice from the IRS, respond right away to the name and phone number printed on the IRS notice or letter.

If your tax records are not currently affected by identity theft but you think you are at risk due to a lost or stolen purse or wallet, questionable credit card activity or credit report, contact the IRS Identity Theft Hotline at 1-800-908-4490 or submit Form 14039.

For more information, see Pub. 5027, Identity Theft Information for Taxpayers.

Victims of identity theft who are experiencing economic harm or a systemic problem, or are seeking help in resolving tax problems that have not been resolved through normal channels, may be eligible for Taxpayer Advocate Service (TAS) assistance. You can reach TAS by calling the TAS toll-free case intake line at 1-877-777-4778 or TTY/TDD 1-800-829-4059.

Protect yourself from suspicious emails or phishing schemes. Phishing is the creation and use of email and websites designed to mimic legitimate business emails and websites. The most common act is sending an email to a user falsely claiming to be an established legitimate enterprise in an attempt to scam the user into surrendering private information that will be used for identity theft.

The IRS does not initiate contacts with taxpayers via emails. Also, the IRS does not request personal detailed information through email or ask taxpayers for the PIN numbers, passwords, or similar secret access information for their credit card, bank, or other financial accounts.

If you receive an unsolicited email claiming to be from the IRS, forward this message to *phishing@irs.gov*. You may also report misuse of the IRS name, logo, or other IRS property to the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) at 1-800-366-4484. You can forward suspicious emails to the Federal Trade Commission at *spam@uce.gov* or report them at *www.ftc.gov/complaint*. You can contact the FTC at *www.ftc.gov/idtheft* or 877-IDTHEFT (877-438-4338). If you have been the victim of identity theft, see *www.ldentityTheft.gov* and Pub. 5027.

Visit www.irs.gov/ldentityTheft to learn more about identity theft and how to reduce your risk.

Privacy Act Notice

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires you to provide your correct TIN to persons (including federal agencies) who are required to file information returns with the IRS to report interest, dividends, or certain other income paid to you; mortgage interest you paid; the acquisition or abandonment of secured property; the cancellation of debt; or contributions you made to an IRA, Archer MSA, or HSA. The person collecting this form uses the information on the form to file information returns with the IRS, reporting the above information. Routine uses of this information include giving it to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. commonwealths and possessions for use in administering their laws. The information also may be disclosed to other countries under a treaty, to federal and state agencies to enforce civil and criminal laws, or to federal law enforcement and intelligence agencies to combat terrorism. You must provide your TIN whether or not you are required to file a tax return. Under section 3406, payers must generally withhold a percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not give a TIN to the payer. Certain penalties may also apply for providing false or fraudulent information.

NOTE: Sections 181.23 and 185.04 of The Codified Ordinance of Cleveland, Ohio 1976 require that this affidavit, properly executed and containing all required information, accompany your bid. IF YOU FAIL TO COMPLY. YOUR BID WILL NOT BE CONSIDERED.

STATE OF				
COUNTY OF	} SS	AFF	IDAVIT	
COUNTY OF			being first o	dulv
		sworn deposes and s		adiy
Individual only:	That he/she is an individ	dual doing busine	ss under the	name of
	at	State of		in the City of
		, State of		
Partnership only:	That he/she is the duly aut business under the name of in the City Of	thorized representati	ve of a partne	ership doing
O a manage til a mili a mili m				
Corporation only:	That he/she Is the duly authorize of	zed, qualified and act	orporation or	anized and
	of existing under the laws of the that said Individual, said partne to the City of Cleveland in conf	ership or said corpora	ation, is filing he	erewith a bid
Individual only:	Affiant further says that the f names and addresses of all			
	* ;			
	Affiant further says that-he/s	he is represented I	by the followin	g attorneys:
	and is also represented by Cleveland:	the following reside	ent agents in	the City of
Partnership only:	Affiant further says that the finames and addresses of the m			e list of the
			-	
	Affiant further says that said pa attorneys:	artnership is represent	ted by the follow	ving
	and is also represented by the Cleveland:	following resident age	ents in the City o	of

Corporation only:		hat the following is a complete and accur d attorneys of said corporation:	rate list of the
	President	Directors:	
	Vice President		
	Secretary		
	Treasurer		
	Cleveland Manage	or Agent	
	Attorneys		
	And that the follow behalf of said corp	ng officers are duly authorized to executoration:	e contracts on
genuine and not collusi other sham bid, and has or anyone else to put ir any manner, directly or the bid price of said bid price or that of any otherested in the propos not, directly or indirectly divulged information or other valuable consider procure the contract organization, or to any persons as hereinabove general business; and for other valuable consider or other valuable considered.	ve or sham; that said to see not, directly or indirectly a sham bid, or that a indirectly, sought by a der or of any other bidder or of any other bidder or of any other bidder, or to secured contract, that all stay, submitted his bid produced to the disclosed to have a purther that said bidder deration to any corporative same is awarded to	association, organization or corporation idder has not, directly or indirectly, inductly, colluded, conspired, connived or agree hyone shall refrain from bidding; that sail greement, communication or conference er, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost er, or to fix any overhead, profit, or cost er, any advantage against the City of Clatements contained in such bid are true; the corner and break-down thereof or the corner paid or agreed to pay, directly or indirectly or any corporation. partnership, company, company, or to any other financial interest with will not pay or agree to pay, directly or individual, for aid or assistance in securing individual.	ced or solicited any eed with any bidder id bidder has not in a with anyone to fix element of such bid leveland or anyone that said bidder has contents thereof, or ectly, any money, or ing or attempting to pany, association, to such person or h said bidder in his directly, any money, organization or to
	(name of Individu	al, partnership or corporation)	
Further affiant said no	t.	(Sign Here)	-
Sworn to before me ar	nd subscribed in my pre	sence this day of	
2018	*		-
2010		Nr	otary Public

Requested By:	
	(Department/Office)



NON-COMPETITIVE BID CONTRACT STATEMENT FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2018 (ALL DEPARTMENTS/OFFICES)

This statement, properly executed and containing all required information must be completed. IF YOU FAIL TO COMPLY, YOUR PROPOSAL WILL NOT BE CONSIDERED. Entity Name: Entity's Mailing Address: COMPLETE SECTION I, II, OR III BELOW, WHICHEVER IS APPROPRIATE, AND SECTION IV. NOTE: For purposes of this Statement, the "Mayor" and "Mayor's Committee" means Frank G. Jackson and the Frank G. Jackson For A Better Cleveland Committee, respectively. TO BE COMPLETED BY NON-PROFIT CORPORATIONS AND GOVERNMENTAL SECTION I. ENTITIES. If you are recognized by the IRS as a non-profit corporation or are a governmental entity, mark the appropriate designation below and proceed to the indicated section(s). NON-PROFIT CORPORATION GO TO SECTIONS III and IV. **GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY** GO TO SECTION IV. TO BE COMPLETED BY INDIVIDUALS, SOLE PROPRIETORSHIPS, PARTNERSHIPS, SECTION II. INCORPORATED PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATIONS, UNINCORPORATED ASSOCIATIONS, ESTATES AND TRUSTS. The above-named entity is a (Please mark appropriate designation): SOLE PROPRIETORSHIP TRUST INCORPORATED PROFESSIONAL **ASSOCIATION ESTATE** UNINCORPORATED ASSOCIATION **PARTNERSHIP** LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY JOINT VENTURE For purposes of Section II, a "principal" means an individual, an owner, a partner, a shareholder, a member, an administrator, an executor or trustee connected with the above-named entity, or the spouse of any of PLEASE READ PARAGRAPHS (A) and (B) and mark the appropriate paragraph. If paragraph (B) is checked, the City of Cleveland is prohibited by Section 3517.13 of the Revised Code from awarding a noncompetitively bid contract over \$500.00 to the entity during calendar year 2018 unless Council makes a direct award. _(A) NO ONE PRINCIPAL of the above named entity made one or more contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2017 that totaled in excess of \$1,000.00 per individual. (This paragraph also applies if no principal of the above-named entity made any contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee). ONE OR MORE PRINCIPALS of the above named entity made, as individual(s), one or more ___(B) contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2017 that totaled in excess of \$1,000.00.

SECTION III.	TO BE COMPLETED BY NON- PROFIT AND FOR-PROFIT CORPORATIONS AND BUSINESS TRUSTS.
NON-F	PROFIT CORPORATION FOR-PROFIT CORPORATION
BUSIN	IESS TRUST (OTHER THAN INCORPORATED PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATIONS)
	For purposes of Section III, a "principal" means an individual or an entity owning more than 20% of the corporation or business trust or the spouse of any such individual.
is checked, the competitively l award. If para	PARAGRAPHS (A)(B)(C) and (D) and mark the appropriate paragraph. If paragraph (C) e City of Cleveland is prohibited by Section 3517.13 of the Revised Code from awarding a non-bid contract over \$500.00 to the entity during calendar year 2018 unless Council makes a direct graph (D) is checked, the City of Cleveland is prohibited by Section 3599.03 from awarding a non-profit corporation.
(A)	NO INDIVIDUAL or entity owned more than 20% of the corporation or business trust between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2017.
(B)	NO PRINCIPAL of the above named entity made, as an individual, one or more contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2017 that totaled in excess of \$1,000.00. (This paragraph also applies if no principal of the above-named entity made any contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee).
(C)	ONE OR MORE PRINCIPALS of the above named entity made one or more contributions to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee between January 1, 2016 and December 31, 2017 that totaled in excess of \$1,000.00 individual.
(D)	FUNDS OF THE NON-PROFIT CORPORATION were contributed to the Mayor or the Mayor's Committee at any time.
GO TO SECTIO	ON IV.
SECTION IV.	TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL ENTITIES.
	e that I have legal authority to complete this statement on behalf of the above-named entity and to the wledge and belief the answers herein are true and complete.
Print Name	Print Title
Signature	Date
Telephone No.	(Area Code)
STATE OF	
COUNTY OF) SS:
Before me, a	Notary Public in and for said County and State, personally appeared the above-named , who acknowledged that (he/she) did sign the foregoing statement and
that the sam	ne is (his/her) free act deed, personally and as duly authorized representative of and the free act and deed of the entity on whose behalf
(he/she) signed	
	Notary Public
	Date
	FOR MAYOR'S OFFICE USE ONLY
ELIGIE	BLE
INELIC	DIDLE
DATE	

Exhibit "A"



Subcontractor Addition and Substitution

Policy and Procedure

Mayor Frank G. Jackson

EFFECTIVE DATE: November 1, 2011

Direct Questions to: Commissioner James E. Hardy (216) 664-2629

Sub-contractor Addition and Substitution Policy and Procedure

Purpose

The purpose of this Policy is to state the policies and practices which all City departments should follow to obtain the previous written Board of Control consent required for a City contractor to add a subcontractor, or to substitute one subcontractor for another subcontractor, under a City contract.

Policy and Procedure

Each subcontractor proposed for a City contract, whether for a purchase, public improvement, or professional services, must be approved by the Board of Control (the "BOC") *prior* to the commencement of work and or services by the subcontractor. Subcontractor approval will be considered by the BOC upon recommendation of the department Director. A subcontractor identified as a certified Cleveland-Area Small Business ("CSB"), a Minority Business Enterprise ("MBE"), or a Female Business Enterprise ("FBE") (each generically also a "certified sub-contractor") proposed for a contract, whether as an additional or substitute subcontractor, must also be verified as such by the Office of Equal Opportunity ("OEO").

Note: The City assumes no obligation to pay, and will not pay, a contractor for any work and or services performed by a sub-contractor on the contract prior to Board of Control approval of that sub-contractor.

Except upon occurrence of an emergency requiring immediate use of a subcontractor to prevent an interruption of public service or endangerment of public health, safety or welfare as declared and determined solely by the Director, the prime contractor is responsible for submitting all required supporting documentation to the contracting department Director, through the designated Project Manager for the contract (the "Project Manager"), if any, no less than 3 (three) weeks in advance of the date the additional or substitute subcontractor is needed on the project, to allow time for internal and BOC approvals without delay or interruption of the project.

Note: The Director will not grant any City contractor additional time to meet project deadlines, and will not authorize or pay additional compensation or delay damages of any kind arising from the contractor's inability to add or substitute a subcontractor because the contractor failed to submit the approval request and supporting documentation at least 3 (three) weeks in advance of the date the additional or substitute sub-contractor is needed.

The contracting department Project Manager, if any, for a particular contract will serve, on behalf of the department Director, as the primary contact for the prime contractor. The contracting department Director is responsible for assessing the completeness and sufficiency of the supporting documentation received from the prime contractor and subcontractor, for timely processing of the documentation through the appropriate internal department review(s) and approval(s) and forwarding to the OEO, if required, for evaluation and approval prior to any placement on the Board of Control agenda and for submitting the appropriate Board of Control resolution for approval.

Substitution for a Certified Subcontractor. A contractor must provide the contracting department director, through the Project Manager, written justification for any proposed substitution for a certified sub-contractor.

When obtaining one or more substitutes for a certified subcontractor, a contractor shall make a good-faith effort to fulfill or exceed its original certified subcontractor utilization commitment or the contract goal(s) for the contract, whichever is greater. (Section 187.13 C.O.) The contractor shall document its good-faith effort by submitting complete, revised OEO Schedules 2 and 3 to the contracting department Director, through the Project Manager, with its request to the City for approval.

Note: The OEO shall evaluate each subcontractor addition and substitution for increased CSB, MBE, or FBE participation even if the original contract had no certified sub-contractor participation.

Federally Funded Projects. For projects funded directly or indirectly by the federal government where the contracting department is responsible for monitoring Disadvantaged Business Enterprise ("DBE") participation, the department's monitoring unit shall perform the role otherwise performed by OEO. The supporting documentation for the evaluation and approval of an additional or substitute DBE subcontractor must be forwarded to OEO for information purposes. The department Director shall also submit any necessary supporting documentation with its request for Board of Control approval.

Monitoring and Enforcement. The Project Manager shall, under direction of the department Director, verify that the contractor's subcontractor utilization complies with the Board of Control's subcontractor approval(s) by reviewing the contractor's documentation and by worksite visits. The presence on the Project worksite of any subcontractor not previously approved by the Board of Control shall be immediately reported to the department Director for action.

The Project Manager shall maintain copies of all verification records in the contracting department.

Penalties for Non-Compliance. The Project Manager will document and report any findings of non-compliance with this Policy by a contractor to the contracting

department Director. The department Director will then submit a copy of the findings, and a recommendation for action or no action, to the Director of Law. If non-compliance with Chapter 187 C.O. is found regarding a certified sub-contractor, the department Director must also submit a copy of the findings to the Director of the OEO for determination of sanction(s) or penalty (ies) under that chapter and/or under the contract terms.

Exhibit "B"

Ordinance No.1660-A-09

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman AN ORDINANCE

To supplement the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio, 1976, by enacting new Sections 187A.01 to 187A.06 and 187A.99, relating to the Local Producer, Local-Food Purchaser, and Sustainable Business Preference Code.

WHEREAS, large purchasers of goods and materials such as the City of Cleveland can strengthen the regional economy by procuring a greater percentage of their purchases from local businesses; and

WHEREAS, purchasing local products will reduce the City of Cleveland's carbon footprint by reducing the distance that goods travel from factories and farms to the city, thereby decreasing the amount of harmful emissions; and

WHEREAS, the Greater Cleveland region has a vibrant manufacturing, industrial, and food production history and we are continuing to strengthen our local economy by supporting local producers; and

WHEREAS, purchasing local goods and materials will increase the City of Cleveland's self-reliance and resiliency, as well as acting as a model for local purchasing policies that support both local and regional business development and economic growth; and

WHEREAS, encouraging local businesses to follow sustainable practices will expedite their participation in high-growth sectors of the economy such as renewable energy, recycling, green building, zero waste and other sustainable businesses, which in turn will encourage more graduates to remain in the Greater Cleveland region and attract new talent to the region; now, therefore

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CLEVELAND:

Section 1. That the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio, 1976, are supplemented by enacting new Sections 187A.01 to 187A.06 and 187A.99, to read as follows:

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and - Council Member Cimperman

CHAPTER 187A LOCAL PRODUCER, LOCAL-FOOD PURCHASER, AND SUSTAINABLE BUSINESS PREFERENCE CODE

Section 187A.01 Definitions of Terms

As used in this Chapter, the following words, phrases, and terms shall be defined as set forth below:

- (a) "Bidder" means a Person offering or proposing to contract with the City respectively in response to an invitation to bid or to a request for proposals.
- (b) "Bid Discount means the ephilication of a percentage discount to the total amount of a partial property of bid amount of a percentage of bid comparisons. When determining the lowest and best bid, or lowest responsible bid. The use of a Bid Discount for Bid Comparison does not after the total amount of the bid submitted by a Bidder or the Contract executed taked by a bid.
- (c) "Business Enterprise" means a firm, sole proprletorship, partnership, association, corporation, company, or other business entity of any kind including, but not limited to, a limited liability corporation, incorporated professional association, joint venture, estate, or trust.
 - (d) "City" means the City of Cleveland, Ohio.
- (e) "Commercially Useful Function" means when a Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser:
 - Assumes the actual and contractual responsibility for furnishing the supplies or materials;
 - (2) Is recognized as a provider of the contracted supplies and materials by the industry involved;
 - (3) Owns or leases a warehouse, yard, building or other facilities for stocking inventory or otherwise conducts business in a manner which is usual and customary in the industry and market for the supplies or materials; and
 - (4) Distributes, delivers, and services products primarily with its own staff and/or equipment.
- (f) "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Purchases and Supplies or the Commissioner's designee.
- (g) "Contract" means a binding agreement executed on or after the effective date of this Local Producer, Local-Food Purchaser, and Sustainable Business Preference Code by which the City either grants a privilege or is committed to expend or does expend its funds or other resources, or confers a benefit having monetary value including, but not limited to, a grant, loan, interest in real or personal property, or tax

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman

incentive in any form for or in connection with any work, project, or public purpose including, but not limited to, a contract for the:

- Construction of any public improvement, including change orders or subsidiary agreements approved by the City during the performance of such Construction;
 - (2) Purchase of personal property;
 - (3) Purchase of any supplies, equipment or services; or
 - (4) Lease of any personal property.

"Contract" shall include a binding agreement, funded or benefited by the City, between a party to a Contract and a third party, but shall exclude contracts with other public entitles, except as provided in Section 187.09.

- (h) "Contracting Department" includes any administrative department under charge of the Mayor or any office, board, or commission treated or construed as a department of City government for any purpose under the Charter or ordinances of the City for the benefit or program of which the City enters into a particular Contract.
- (i) "Contractor" means a separate or distinguishable Business Enterprise employing one or more persons and participating in the performance of a Contract and shall include a Person in privity of contract with a Contractor for implementation of a Contract.
- (j) "Director" means the official authorized to enter into a Contract on behalf of a particular Contracting Department.
- (k) "Evaluation Cradity means a predetermined number of points in the evaluation of proposals submitted by a predetermined number of points in the evaluation of preparation of preparation when evaluating proposals of preparation of the proposal submitted by a platfer or the Contract executed based on the proposal.
- (i) "Local Contracting Market" or "Contracting Market" means the geographic market area consisting of Cuyahoga County, Geauga County, Lake County, Lorain County, and Medina County, Ohio; provided, however, that with respect to growers or producers of food only, the geographic market area shall include: Erie County, Huron County, Richland County, Ashland County, Wayne County, Holmes County, Stark County, Summit County, Portage County, and Tuscarawas County.
- (m) "Local Food" means and includes food that is grown, extracted, produced, recycled or manufactured within the Local Contracting Market.
- (n) "Local Producer, Local-Food Purchaser, and Sustainable Business Preference Code", "Preference Code", "Code" or "Chapter" means all of the provisions of this Chapter 187A of the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio, 1976.

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman

(o) "Local Producer" means a Person that:

- (1) has its principal office (headquarters) located physically in the Local Contracting Market and whose highest executive officers and highest level managers maintain their offices and perform their respective executive and managerial functions and duties in the Local Contracting Market; and
 - A. grows food or fabricates goods, whether or not finished, from organic or raw materials;
 - B. processes goods, materials, food or other products so as to increase their commercial value by not less than 50%;
 - C. supplies goods by performing a Commercially Useful Function; or
 - D. provides, by its qualified full-time employees, maintenance, repair, personal, or professional services.
- (p) "Local-Food Purchaser" means a Business Enterprise that, in implementation of its City contract, purchases Local Food in an amount comprising not less than twenty percent (20%) of the Business Enterprise's City Contract amount.
 - (q) "Local Sustalnable Business" means a Business Enterprise that:
 - (1) has its principal office (headquarters) located physically in the Local Contracting Market and whose highest executive officers and highest level managers maintain their offices and perform their respective executive and managerial functions and duties in the Local Contracting Market; and
 - (2) has established sustainability goals for itself and is a member of or signatory to a nationally-recognized sustainability program, which goals and program have been determined acceptable by the City Chief of Sustainability or other officer designated by the Mayor.
- (r) "OEO Director" means the Director of the Office of Equal Opportunity of the City.
- (s) "Person" means and includes a natural person, a Business Enterprise or other entity, unless the context or usage requires otherwise.

Sustainable Businesses Preference for Local Producers, Local-Food Purchasers, and

(a) Application of Bid Discount - A Contracting Department shall apply a Bid Discount of two percent: (2%) to a bid received from a Local Producer; two percent (2%) to a bid received from a Local Sustainable Business; and two percent (2%) to a bid received from a Local-Food Purchaser; provided that the maximum total Bid Discount applied under this division (a) shall not exceed four percent (4%). Bid

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman

Discounts applied under this division (a) shall be in addition to any Bid Discount applied under Sections 187.03 and 187.05. The maximum amount of any Bid Discounts applied to a bid under this division (a) shall not exceed \$50,000.00, provided, however, that the maximum cumulative amount of all Bid Discounts applied to the bid under this division (a) and under Sections 187.03 and 187.05 shall not exceed \$75,000.00.

(b) Application of Evaluation Credit - A Contracting Department shall apply an Evaluation Credit of two percent (2%) of the total points awarded for a proposal received from a Local Producer, two percent (2%) of the total points awarded from a Local Rustalnable Business, and two percent (2%) of the total points awarded from a Local Rustalnable Business, and two percent (2%) of the total points awarded for a proposal received from a Local Food Percentager; provided that the maximum total Evaluation Credit applied under this division (b) shall not exceed four percent (4%).

Section 187A.03 Duties of Director of Office of Equal Opportunity: Compliance Monitoring

- (a) In addition to those duties specified in Section 123.08 and Section 187.02, the OEO Director, through the Office of Equal Opportunity employees as necessary, shall implement and enforce the provisions of this Code. The OEO Director's duties shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (1) Reviewing all submittals and other information required or necessary under this Code to determine whether a particular Person qualifies for certification or approval as a Local Producer or a Local-Food Purchaser or a Local Sustainable Business and is in compliance with this Code;
 - (2) Notifying an affected Contracting Department that the certificate or approval pertaining to a particular person is or is not currently effective with respect to the matters for which the same were issued;
 - (3) Initiating and receiving complaints of non-compliance with this Code; and
 - (4) Investigating complaints pertaining to non-compliance with this Code and recommending appropriate sanctions.
- (b) The OEO Director shall monitor a Contractor's compilance with its bid representations of its qualification(s) as a Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business during the performance of a Contract it was awarded because of applying a Bid Discount or Evaluation Credit under Section 187A.02. If the OEO Director determines that there is cause to believe that a Contractor falled to qualify as a Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business as represented in its bid or proposal, the OEO Director shall notify the Contractor of the apparent breach of or default under the contract. The OEO Director may require a Contractor or Bidder to submit such reports, information and documentation as reasonably necessary to determine its status as a Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business in the performance of its Contract.

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman

> (c) The OEO Director shall maintain complete and accurate records of the use of Local Producer's or Local-Food Purchaser's or Local Sustainable Businesses' goods, materials, supplies, or services in performance of the Contracting Department's Contracts, including the dollar value of orders supplied by Local Producers or Local-Food Purchasers or Local Sustainable Businesses, the nature of the goods, materials, supplies, or services provided, and the name and address, and the qualifications of each Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business as such.

Section 187A.04 Sanctions for Noncompliance

If the OEO Director determines that a Contractor is in breach or default with respect to any representation regarding its status as a Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business when the Contractor would not have been the lowest bidder or recommended proposer for a Contract but for application of any Bid Discount(s) or Evaluation Credit(s) based upon that status, the OEO Director, in addition to other remedies available with respect to the foregoing or other defaults under any Contract in question, may recommend that the Contracting Department Director cancel the contract and declare a forfeiture of any performance bond.

Section 187A:05 Responsibilities of Commissioner and Contracting Departments

The Commissioner and each Contracting Department shall:

- (a) Endeavor to maximize the purchase of Local Producers, Local-Food
 Purchasers, and Local Sustainable Businesses goods, materials, supplies, or services in
 Contracts of \$10,000 or less; and
- (b) Develop lists of Local Producers, Local-Food Purchasers, and Local Sustainable Businesses for whose goods, materials, supplies, or services the City typically contracts.

Section 187A.06 Contracts with Other Governmental Entitles as Contractors

Contracts or other agreements between the City and other political subdivisions, governmental, or quasi-governmental agencies, under which those entities receive money from or through the City for the purpose of contracting with Business Enterprises to perform projects in the City, shall encourage Business Enterprises to comply with the provisions of this Chapter in awarding, administering, and implementing the contracts.

Section 187A.99 Violations: Penalty

(a) No Person shall willfully falsify, conceal or cover up by a trick, scheme, or device a material fact, or make any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statements or representations or make use of any false writing or document knowing the same to

(As a substitute for Ord. No. 1660-09)

Mayor Jackson and Council Member Cimperman

contain any false, fictitious, or fraudulent statement or entry in any matter administered under this Chapter.

- (b) No Person shall fraudulently obtain, attempt to obtain, or aid another Person fraudulently obtaining or attempting to obtain a Local Producer's or Local-Food Purchaser's or Local Sustainable Business' Bid Discount or Evaluation Credit.
- (c) Any Person who violates the provisions of this section is guilty of a misdemeanor of the first degree.
- (d) In addition to other remedies available with respect to violations of divisions (a) and (b) of this section, the OEO Director may recommend to a Contracting Department Director, and a Contracting Department Director may:
 - Recommend to the Director of Law that the City take such legal action, whether civil or criminal, as the Director of Law deems appropriate;
 - (2) Disqualify a Bidder, Contractor, or other Business Enterprise from eligibility as Contractor, subcontractor, or Local Producer or Local-Food Purchaser or Local Sustainable Business for providing goods, materials, supplies, or services to the City for a period not to exceed two (2) years; or
 - (3) Make a claim for payment of damages, including but not limited to any liquidated damages specified in the Contract.

Section 2. That Sections 187A.01 to 187A.06 and 187A.99 of the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio, 1976, shall take effect and be in force sixty (60) days after passage of this ordinance.

Section 3. That this ordinance shall take effect and be in force from and after the earliest period allowed by law.

JBM:RFH:nl 01-25-10

FOR: Mayor Jackson



MAYOR'S OFFICE OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

CLEVELAND AREA BUSINESS CODE

NOTICE TO BIDDERS & OEO SCHEDULES

City of Cleveland Frank G. Jackson, Mayor

Melissa K. Burrows, Ph.D., Director Office of Equal Opportunity

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY CLAUSE

(Section 187.22(b) C.O.)

Each Contract also shall contain the following equal opportunity clause:

"During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:

- The contractor shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnamera or disabled veteran status. The contractor shall take affirmative action to insure that applicants are employed and that employees are treated during employment without regard to race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group, or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status. As used in this chapter, "treated" means and includes without limitation the following: recruited, whether by advertising or other means; compensated, whether in the form of rates of pay or other forms of compensation; selected for training, including apprenticeship, promoted, upgraded, demoted, downgraded, transferred, laid off and terminated. The contractor agrees to and shall post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the hiring representatives of the contractor setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.
- (2) The contractor will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that the contractor is an equal opportunity employer.
- (3) The contractor shall send to each labor union or representative of workers with which he has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract, or understanding, a notice advising the labor union or worker's representative of the contractor's commitments under the equal opportunity clause, and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (4) It is the policy of the City that local businesses, minority-owned businesses and female-owned businesses shall have every practicable opportunity to participate in the performance of contracts awarded by the City subject to the applicable provisions of the Cleveland Area Business Code.
- (5) The contractor shall permit access by the Director or his or her designated representative to any relevant and pertinent reports and documents to verify compliance with the Cleveland Area Business Code, and with the Regulations. All such materials provided to the Director or designee by the contractor shall be considered confidential.
- (6) The contractor will not obstruct or hinder the Director or designee in the fulfillment of the duties and responsibilities imposed by the Cleveland Area Business Code.
- (7) The contractor agrees that each subcontract will include this Equal Opportunity Clause, and the contractor will notify each subcontractor, <u>material supplier</u> and supplier that the subcontractor must agree to comply with and be subject to all applicable provisions of the Cleveland Area Business Code. The contractor shall take any appropriate action with respect to any subcontractor as a means of enforcing the provisions of the Code."

Revision Date: May 15, 2015 - Final

City of Cleveland Mayor's Office of Equal Opportunity

Cleveland Area Business Code

NOTICE TO BIDDERS

1. Introduction:

The Cleveland Area Business Code contained in Chapter 187 of the Codified Ordinances of Cleveland, Ohio 1976 was enacted to increase the participation of minority-owned business enterprises, female-owned business enterprises, and local small business enterprises in City of Cleveland contracting. The Code also works to ensure that Contractors doing business with the City do not use discriminatory employment practices. Failure to comply with the Cleveland Area Business Code or with representations made on the attached Schedules may result in rejection of part or all of the bid, and/or cancellation of the contract.

2. <u>Definitions</u>:

As used in this Notice to Bidders and the attached OEO Schedules, the following words, phrases, and terms shall be defined as set forth below:

- (a) "Bidder" means a Person offering to contract with the City in response to an invitation to bid.
- (b) "Bid Discount" means the application of a percentage discount to the total amount of a bid submitted by a Bidder for a Contract solely for the purpose of bid comparisons when evaluating the lowest and best bid, or lowest responsible bid. The use of a Bid Discount for bid comparison does not alter the total amount of the bid submitted by a Bidder or the Contract executed based on a bid.
- (c) "Business Enterprise" means a firm, sole proprietorship, partnership, association, corporation, company, or other business entity of any kind including, but not limited to, a limited liability corporation, incorporated professional association, joint venture, estate, or trust.
- (d) "City" means the City of Cleveland, Ohio.
- (e) "City of Cleveland Small Business" or "CCSB" means a CSB that has its principal office located physically within the municipal boundaries of the City.
- (f) "Cleveland Area Small Business" or "CSB" means a Business Enterprise certified under division (a) of Section 187.03.
- (g) "Cleveland Contracting Market" or "Contracting Market" means the geographic market area consisting of Cuyahoga County, Geauga County, Lake County, Lorain County, Medina County, Portage County, and Summit County, Ohio, or the geographic market area identified in a disparity study or otherwise as provided in Section 187.28.
- (h) "Contract" means a binding agreement executed on or after the effective date of this Cleveland Area Business Code by which the City either grants a privilege or is committed to expend or does expend its funds or other resources, or confers a benefit having monetary value including, but not limited to, a grant, loan, interest in real or personal property, or tax incentive in any form for or in connection with any work, project, or public purpose.
- (i) "Contracting Department" includes any administrative department under charge of the Mayor or any office, board, or commission treated or construed as a department of City government for any purpose under the Charter or ordinances of the City for the benefit or program of which the City

Revision Date: May 15, 2015

enters into a particular Contract.

- (j) "Contractor" means a separate or distinguishable Business Enterprise employing one or more persons and participating in the performance of a Contract, including but not limited to CSBs, MBEs and FBEs where applicable, and shall include a party in privity with a Contractor for implementation of a Contract.
- (k) "Director" means the Director of the Office of Equal Opportunity.
- (I) "Evaluation Credit" means a predetermined number of points in the evaluation of proposals submitted by a Bidder for a Contract to be added solely for the purpose of proposal comparison when evaluating competing proposals. The use of Evaluation Credits does not alter the amount of the proposal submitted by a Bidder or the Contract executed based on the proposal.
- (m) "Female" includes only a United States citizen or lawful, permanent resident who is a member of the female gender.
- (n) "Female Business Enterprise" or "FBE" means a Business Enterprise owned, operated, and controlled by one or more Females who have 51% ownership. The one or more Females must have operational and managerial Control, interest in capital, and earnings commensurate with the percentage of Female ownership. To qualify as a Female Business Enterprise, the Business Enterprise shall be located and doing business in the Cleveland Contracting Market.
- (o) "Local Contracting Market" or "Contracting Market" means the geographic market area consisting of Cuyahoga County, Geauga County, Lake County, Lorain County, and Medina County, Ohio; provided, however, that with respect to growers or producers of food only, the geographic market area also shall include: Erie County, Huron County, Richland County, Ashland County, Wayne County, Holmes County, Stark County, Summit County, Portage County, and Tuscarawas County.
- (p) "Local Producer" means a Person that:
 - (1) has its principal office (headquarters) located physically in the Local Contracting Market and whose highest executive officers and highest level managers maintain their offices and perform their respective executive and managerial functions and duties in the Local Contracting Market; and
 - (2) A. grows food or fabricates goods, whether or not finished, from organic or raw materials;
 - B. processes goods, materials, food or other products so as to increase their commercial value by not less than 50%;
 - C. supplies goods by performing a Commercially Useful Function; or
 - D. provides, by its qualified full-time employees, maintenance, repair, personal, or professional services.
- (q) "Local-Food Purchaser" means a Business Enterprise that, in implementation of its City contract, purchases Local Food in an amount comprising not less than twenty percent (20%) of the Business Enterprise's City Contract amount.
- (r) "Local Sustainable Business" means a Business Enterprise that:
 - (1) has its principal office (headquarters) located physically in the Local Contracting Market and whose highest executive officers and highest level managers maintain their offices and perform their respective executive and managerial functions and duties in the Local Contracting Market; and

- (2) has established sustainability goals for itself and is a member of or signatory to a nationally-recognized sustainability program, which goals and program have been determined acceptable by the City Chief of Sustainability or other officer designated by the Mayor.
- (s) "Minority Business Enterprise" or "MBE" means a Business Enterprise owned, operated and controlled by one or more Minority Persons who have at least 51% ownership. The Minority Person(s) must have operational and managerial Control, interest in capital, and earnings commensurate with the percentage of ownership. To qualify as a Minority Business Enterprise, the enterprise shall be located and doing business in the Cleveland Contracting Market.
- (t) "OEO" means the Office of Equal Opportunity of the City of Cleveland.
- (u) "Proposer" means any Person proposing to contract with the City in response to a request for proposals or other similar solicitation.
- (v) "Regional Cleveland Area Small Business" or "RCSB" means a CSB that has its principal office located physically within the territorial boundaries of Cuyahoga County but outside the municipal boundaries of the City.
- (w) "Regulation" or "Regulations" means and includes the regulations implementing this Code and promulgated by the Director of Equal Opportunity under division (b)(6) of Section 123.08 of these Codified Ordinances.
- (x) "Small Business Enterprise" or "SBE" means a Business Enterprise that meets the established economic criteria for a SBE and is owned, operated and controlled by one or more persons who meet the economic criteria for SBE ownership established by the Director in the Regulations.

3. Required OEO Schedules:

The following documents must be completed, signed and submitted as part of the Contractor's bid or proposal for any City of Cleveland contract over \$50,000.00. Failure to submit all OEO Schedules may result in the rejection of a bid.

Schedule 1: PROJECT CONTACT INFORMATION FORM

Schedule 1, the <u>PROJECT CONTACT INFORMATION FORM</u>, provides the Office of Equal Opportunity with the necessary contact information to conduct its monitoring responsibilities. Each Bidder or Proposer shall complete, sign and submit Schedule 1 and include it with its bid or proposal.

Schedule 2: SCHEDULE OF SUBCONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION

Schedule 2, the <u>SCHEDULE OF SUBCONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION</u>, identifies all of the subcontractors the Bidder or Proposer intends to use on the project. Each Bidder or Proposer must complete, sign and submit Schedule 2 and include it with its bid or proposal. Bidders or Proposers shall list all prospective subcontractors, including all CSB, MBE, and/or FBE subcontractors, that will participate on the contract, and all requested contact information. Bidders or Proposers shall include the contract specification item number(s) on which the subcontractor will participate in Part 1, the scope, or supplies/materials that the subcontractor will be responsible for will be documented on Part 2, with the corresponding I dollar amount for the subcontract on Part 3. The total dollar amount in Part 3 must be an actual dollar amount, and should not be a range of values or a percentage of the contract.

Schedule 3: STATEMENT OF INTENT TO PERFORM AS A SUBCONTRACTOR

Schedule 3, the STATEMENT OF INTENT TO PERFORM AS A SUBOONTRACTOR, verifies that the

certified CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontractors listed on Schedule 2 have agreed to work with the Bidder or Proposer on the project, and that the two parties have agreed on general contract terms. Each certified CSB, MBE, and/or FBE listed as a prospective subcontractor on Schedule 2 shall complete, sign and return Schedule 3 to the Bidder or Proposer, and the Bidder or Proposer shall include the completed Schedule 3 with the bid or proposal. Part 1, Part 2 and Part 3 on each Schedule 3 must correspond with Part 1, Part 2 and Part 3, respectively, on Schedule 2 for the appropriate subcontractor.

No CSB, MBE, or FBE participation credit will be considered for a certified CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontractor listed on Schedule 2 that does not have a corresponding, accurate Schedule 3 included in the bid or proposal.

If an MBE or FBE plans to re-subcontract any of its work, it must indicate that on Schedule 3. Any work resubcontracted to a non-certified subcontractor will reduce the Bidder or Proposer's participation credit to the extent of the re-subcontracting.

Schedule 4: CSB/MBE/FBE UNAVAILABILITY/IMPRACTICALITY CERTIFICATION

Schedule 4, <u>CSB/MBE/FBE UNAVAILABILITY/IMPRACTICALITY CERTIFICATION</u>, allows the Bidder or Proposer to document its good faith effort to achieve the CSB, MBE, and/or FBE subcontracting goals identified for the project in the bid documents. If a Bidder or Proposer has met or exceeded the subcontracting goals for the project, the Bidder or Proposer shall indicate this in Section A of Schedule 4. If the Bidder or Proposer has not met the subcontracting goals for the project, the Bidder or Proposer will indicate this in Section A of Schedule 4, and complete Section B.

Section B of Schedule 4 allows the Bidder or Proposer to document its efforts to solicit certified subcontractor participation for the project, thereby meeting the good faith effort requirement of the bid. Section B also allows the Bidder or Proposer to attach a written document explaining why subcontracting to the goals included in the bid or proposal documents is impossible or impractical due to the nature of the work, service or product being contracted by the bid or proposal. Contractors are obligated to demonstrate their good faith effort to meet the subcontracting goals for the contract, and failure to do so will result in the rejection of the bid or proposal.

Failure to submit and accurately complete OEO Schedules 1, 2, 3, and 4 may result in the rejection of all or part of the bid or proposal. Submission of incomplete, inaccurate, or inconsistent data in the Schedules may lead to a formal investigation, decertification of the Bidder or Proposer, decertification of the subcontractor, and/or a rejection of all or part of the bid. The City of Cleveland reserves the right to waive any informality or immaterial irregularity, and reserves the right to reject any or all bids.

4. Equal Employment Certification:

No Contractor shall discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status. Contractors shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed and that employees are treated during employment without regard to race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status. As used in this chapter, "treated" means and includes without limitation the following: recruited whether by advertising or other means; compensated, whether in the form of rates of pay or other forms of compensation; selected for training, including apprenticeship, promoted, upgraded, demoted, transferred, laid off and terminated. Contractors shall post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the hiring representative of contractors setting forth the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

Within 60 days after entering into a Contract, each Contractor shall file a written affirmative action program containing standards and procedures ensuring that the contractor affords all qualified employees and applicants for employment equal opportunities in the contractor's recruitment, selection, and advancement processes.

Each contractor's affirmative action program shall contain the following components:

- (1) A diagnostic component that includes quantitative analyses comparing the composition of the Contractor's workforce to the composition of the Cleveland Contracting Market employment pool according to the most current census data available, grouped by EEO occupations.
- (2) Each affirmative action program shall contain placement goals as follows:
 - (i) For each non-construction contract, placement goals equal to the availability percentage for women or minorities where the percentage of women or minorities employed by the contractor in a particular job group is less than would reasonably be expected given their percentage availabilities in the corresponding Cleveland Contracting Market employment pool. Placement goals are objective targets reasonably attainable by applying a good-faith effort to implement all aspects of the affirmative action program; they are not inflexible quotas. Placement goals do not authorize or require a Contractor to grant a preference to any individual or adversely affect an individual's employment status for an unlawful discriminatory reason.
 - (ii) For each construction contract, establish placement goals for minorities and women for each trade involved in the performance of the contract equal to the goals established by the Director. Placement goals are objective targets reasonably attainable by applying a good-faith effort to implement all aspects of the affirmative action program; they are not inflexible quotas. Placement goals do not authorize or require a contractor to grant a preference to any individual or adversely affect an individual's employment status for an unlawful discriminatory reason.
- (3) Identification of problem areas through analysis of the contractor's employment process to determine if it affords or incorporates, or contains impediments to, equal employment opportunities.
- (4) Action-oriented programs consisting of practical steps the contractor will implement to address any identified problem areas or the underutilization of women or minorities in relation to their availability in the relevant labor pool.
- (5) Internal auditing and reporting systems that monitor and examine the impact the contractor's employment decisions and compensation systems have on women and minorities and their progress toward achieving a workforce that would be expected in the absence of discrimination.
- (6) Policies, practices, and procedures that the contractor will implement to ensure that all qualified applicants and employees enjoy equal opportunity in recruitment, selection, advancement, and every other term and privilege associated with employment.
- (7) Any additional requirements the Administrator may require through the Regulations or on a case-by-case review of a contractor's proposed affirmative action program.

If, 60 days after entering into a Contract, a contractor has not filed an affirmative action program, has deviated substantially from an approved affirmative action program, or has discriminated against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, religion, color, sex, sexual orientation, national origin, age, disability, ethnic group or Vietnam-era or disabled veteran status, the Office of Equal Opportunity may take immediate enforcement action.

5. CSB Certification:

Each Bidder, Proposer or subcontractor representing itself as a Cleveland Area Small Business (CSB) in the OEO Schedules shall be certified with the Office of Equal Opportunity as a CSB prior to the bid opening. Certification applications must be completed online through the City's Certification and Compliance Monitoring System at https://cleveland.diversitycompliance.com/.

There are two classifications of CSBs:

A City of Cleveland Small Business (CCSB) is a CSB headquartered within the City of Cleveland.

A Regional Cleveland Small Business (RCSB) is a CSB headquartered within Cuyahoga County, but not within the City itself.

A business is eligible for certification as a Cleveland Area Small Business (CSB) if it meets the following criteria:

(1) It is a Small Business Enterprise;

(2) It has its principal office located physically in Cuyahoga County; and

(3) Its chief executive officer and highest level managers maintain their offices and perform their managerial functions in the Cleveland Contracting Market.

A business qualifies as a Small Business Enterprise if it meets size requirements of the US Small Business Administration, or separate economic criteria as established by the Director of the Office of Equal Opportunity in the Regulations. You can find the current SBA size standards here: http://www.sba.gov/content/small-business-size-standards

6. CSB Contract Participation

In an effort to promote the participation of Cleveland-area Small Businesses (CSBs) in City contracts, each Contracting Department of the City will use its best efforts to contract with CSB Bidders and Proposers, and Bidders and Proposers that have committed to subcontracting with certified CSBs.

Where other, project-specific goals have not been set in the bid or proposal documents, the standard CSB subcontractor participation goals are:

Construction Contracts:
Professional Services Contracts:

30% CSB Subcontractor Participation

All Other Contracts

10% CSB Subcontractor Participation

All Other Contracts:

20% CSB Subcontractor Participation

The Contracting Departments may, in consultation with the Director, increase or decrease these participation goals for a particular contract. When the goals are changed, the change will be noted in the bid or proposal documents.

Each Bidder or Proposer shall make a good faith effort to subcontract with certified CSBs in consistent with the goals prescribed in the bid or proposal documents.

7. MBE/FBE Certification:

Each Bidder, Proposer or subcontractor representing itself as a Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) or Female Business Enterprise (FBE) in the OEO Schedules shall be certified with the Office of Equal Opportunity as an MBE and/or FBE prior to the bid opening. Certification applications must be completed online through the City's Certification and Compliance Monitoring System at https://cleveland.diversitycompliance.com/.

A business is eligible for certification as a Minority Business Enterprise (MBE) if:

- (1) The Business Enterprise is owned, operated and controlled by one or more Minority Persons who have at least 51% ownership:
- (2) The Minority Persons who own the Business Enterprise have operational and managerial control, interest in capital, and earnings commensurate with the percentage of ownership; and
- (3) The Business Enterprise is located and doing business in the Cleveland Contracting Market.

A business is eligible for certification as a Female Business Enterprise (FBE) if:

- (1) The Business Enterprise is owned, operated and controlled by one or more Females who have at least 51% ownership:
- (2) The Female owners have operational and managerial control, interest in capital, and earnings commensurate with the percentage of ownership; and
- (3) The Business Enterprise is located and doing business in the Cleveland Contracting Market.

8. MBE and FBE Contract Participation

The City of Cleveland is firmly committed to assisting Minority Business Enterprises (MBEs) and Female Business Enterprises (FBEs) through its contracting activities, and the City intends to Contract with firms that shares that commitment. Under this policy, each Contracting Department will use its best efforts to promote the participation of MBEs and FBEs as both prime contractors and subcontractors in all City Contracts. In turn, Bidders and Proposers shall make every effort to use MBEs and FBEs as subcontractors where available and practical.

Some City contracts will have specific MBE and/or FBE subcontractor participation goals. These goals will be expressly stated in the Invitation to Bid (ITB) or Request for Proposal (RFP) in each contract where the goals are applicable. When specific MBE and/or FBE goals are set forth in the ITB or RFP, the Bidder or Proposer shall make a good faith effort to meet them.

When there are specific MBE and/or FBE goals on a City contract, those goals will be considered in lieu of an equivalent portion of the CSB goals for the contract. Please review the bid or proposal documents for the final MBE, FBE and/or CSB subcontracting goals for the project.

9. MBE/FBE Bid Discounts:

Contracting Departments may apply a Bid Discount of five percent (5%) for bids received from certified MBE and FBE Bidders to remediate past or present discrimination, where the City has developed or obtained a legally sufficient basis in evidence to demonstrate past or present discrimination. The CSB/MBE/FBE Registry denotes which MBEs and FBEs are eligible for Bid Discounts.

10. MBE/FBE Evaluation Credits:

Contracting Departments may apply an Evaluation Credit of five percent (5%) of the total points awarded for proposals received from MBE and FBE Proposers to remediate past or present discrimination, where evidence of contracting disparity has been adequately demonstrated.

11. MBE/FBE Subcontracting Bid Discounts and Additional Retainage:

Contracting departments may apply a bid discount for bids received for public improvement contracts in the amount of five percent (5%) of the portion of the total amount of the goods, labor, and materials that the bidder represents it will subcontract to one or more MBEs and FBEs, where the City has developed or obtained a legally sufficient basis in evidence to demonstrate past or present discrimination.

If a Contracting Department applies the MBE/FBE subcontracting Bid Discount to the bid of a Bidder that would not have otherwise been the lowest and the Bidder is awarded the Public Improvement Contract, the City shall retain as Additional Retainage an amount equal to the total dollar amount by which the bid was adjusted for bid comparison in addition to the contract retainage required under Section 185.41 of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Cleveland. Release of this retainage shall be managed under the provisions established in Section 187.05(e) of the Codified Ordinances.

12. CSB Bid Discounts:

If a Contracting Department does not apply an MBE or FBE Bid Discount to one or more bids for the award of a Contract, the Contracting Department may apply a Bid Discount in the following amounts for bids received from CSB prime contractors:

A Bid Discount of five percent (5%) for bids received from CCSBs.

A Bid Discount of five percent (5%) for bids received from RCSBs, provided no bids are received from CCSBs.

13. CSB Evaluation Credits:

If a Contracting Department does not apply an MBE or FBE Evaluation Credit to one or more proposals for the award of a Contract, the Contracting Department may apply Evaluation Credits as follows for proposals received from CSB prime contractors:

- (1) An Evaluation Credit of five percent (5%) of the total points awarded for proposals received from CCSBs.
- (2) An Evaluation Credit of five percent (5%) of the total points awarded for proposals received from RCSBs, provided no proposals are received from CCSBs.

14. CSB Subcontracting Bid Discounts and Additional Retainage:

Contracting Departments may apply a Bid Discount to bids received for a Public Improvement Contract in the amount of five percent (5%) of the portion of the total amount of labor and materials that the Bidder represents it will subcontract to one or more CSBs. This provision does not apply, however, if a Bid Discount has been applied for MBE or FBE subcontractor participation,

If a Contracting Department applies the CSB subcontracting Bid Discount to the bid of a Bidder that would not have otherwise been the lowest and the Bidder is awarded the Public Improvement Contract, the City shall retain as Additional Retainage an amount equal to the total dollar amount by which the bid was adjusted for bid comparison in addition to the retainage required under Section 185.41 of the Codified Ordinances. Release of this retainage shall be managed under the provisions established in Section 187.03(d) of the Codified Ordinances.

15. LPE and SUBE Certification:

A Bidder or Proposer may qualify as a Local Producer, a Local-Food Purchaser or a Local Sustainable Business under the Local Producer, Local-Food Purchaser, and Sustainable Business Preference Code, Chapter 187A of the Codified Ordinances of the City of Cleveland. Each Bidder or Proposer representing Itself as a Local Producer (LPE), or a Local Sustainable Business (SUBE) shall be certified with the Office

of Equal Opportunity prior to the bid opening. Certification applications must be completed online through the City's Certification and Compliance Monitoring System at https://cleveland.diversitycompliance.com/.

16. LPE and SUBE Bid Discounts:

The Contracting Department shall apply a Bid Discount in the following amounts for bids received from LPE and/or SUBE prime contractors;

A Bid Discount of two percent (2%) for bids received from LPEs. A Bid Discount of two percent (2%) for bids received from SUBEs.

17. LPE and SUBE Evaluation Credits:

The Contracting Department shall apply an Evaluation Credit in the following amounts for proposals received from LPE and/or SUBE prime contractors:

An Evaluation Credit of two percent (2%) for proposals received from LPEs. An Evaluation Credit of two percent (2%) for proposals received from SUBEs.

18. Maximum Annual Subcontracting Program Benefit:

In an effort to encourage wide participation in the CSB, MBE and FBE subcontracting programs, the City of Cleveland has a policy which may limit the amount of subcontracting credit that a single CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontractor can provide in a single year. When the CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontractor has reached this maximum subcontracting dollar value, its participation in future contracts will not be counted towards a Bidder or Proposer's CSB, MBE and/or FBE participation goals.

The Director <u>may</u> apply credit toward the CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontractor participation goals upon written request of a Bidder or Proposer attesting that no other certified CSBs, MBEs or FBEs are available to perform the work or supply the materials required for the Contract, or in an emergency, or for such other reasons that the Director determines require use of that CSB, MBE or FBE.

Nothing prohibits a Bidder or Proposer from subcontracting to a CSB, MBE or FBE that has reached the cap, or prohibits the CSB, MBE or FBE from performing work or supplying materials under any contract. But that participation will not count towards the Bidder or Proposer's subcontracting goals.

19. CSB/MBE/FBE Manufacturer and Supplier Participation:

Under the Cleveland Area Business Code, the entire amount of expenditures to certified CSB, MBE, or FBE manufacturers will be counted towards CSB, MBE or FBE participation goals on the contract. A manufacturer is an enterprise that produces goods from raw materials or adds value by substantially altering them before resale.

Sixty percent (60%) of expenditures to certified CSB, MBE or FBE suppliers that are not manufacturers will be counted towards CSB, MBE or FBE participation goals on the contract, provided that the CSB, MBE or FBE supplier performs a commercially useful function in the supply process. A business enterprise is a supplier performing a commercially useful function in the supply process" when it:

- (1) Assumes the actual and contractual responsibility for furnishing the supplies or materials; and
- (2) Is recognized as a supplier, distributor or reseller by the manufacturer or producer of the contracted supplies and materials; and
- (3) Owns or leases a warehouse, yard, building or other facilities or uses such as means as are customary in the industry for the purpose of maintaining an inventory of or supplying such supplies or materials from which it supplies its customers; and
- (4) Distributes, delivers, and/or services products primarily with its own staff and/or equipment.

Revision Date: May 15, 2015

If a CSB, MBE or FBE supplier is not a manufacturer and is not performing a commercially useful function in the supply process, the supplier's participation will not be counted towards the CSB, MBE or FBE participation on the contract.

20. Joint Ventures:

Participation of CSBs, MBEs and FBEs in joint ventures is encouraged. To receive credit for CSB, MBE and/or FBE participation in a joint venture, the joint venture must be certified by the Office of Equal Opportunity. The CSB/MBE/FBE Joint Venture Certification Application is available from the Office of Equal Opportunity, and applications for joint venture certification must be received by the Office of Equal Opportunity no later than 10 days prior to the bid opening.

21. Use of General Contractors as Subcontractors for CSB/ MBE/FBE Prohibited:

Consistent with the U.S. Bureau of Census Standard Industrial Classifications, the City considers that a "general contractor" assumes responsibility for an entire construction contract, although it may subcontract part or all of the actual work to special trades or other contractors. The City does not consider that certification as a "general contractor" assumes or includes certification for any other trade or work. In order to qualify as a CSB, MBE or FBE Subcontractor, the CSB, MBE or FBE must be certified for the specific type of work indicated on Schedule 1, the Schedule of Subcontractor Participation.

22. Subcontractor Participation Compliance Monitoring

Once a contract is awarded through the bid or proposal process, the winning contractor is obligated to use the certified CSB, MBE or FBE subcontractors listed on the OEO Schedules and in the same participation amount indicated in the OEO Schedules. OEO will monitor this subcontractor participation throughout the course of the contract to ensure that the listed subcontractors are performing work on the project, and that they are being properly compensated for that work.

The City of Cleveland uses a web-based contractor certification and contract compliance monitoring system, colloquially known as B2Gnow, to monitor compliance on City contracts. Contractors can access the system at http://cleveland.diversitycompliance.com, or though a link on the Office of Equal Opportunity's website at http://city.cleveland.oh.us/oeo.

Each month during the contract, the prime contractor (or direct contract-holder with the City) will report payments to ALL subcontractors through the B2Gnow system. This monthly reporting information includes total payment in dollars made to the subcontractor, record of invoices satisfied, record of checks or other payment methods used to satisfy invoices, payment dates, and any additional information required by OEO to verify payment to subcontractors. The prime contractor will enter this payment information into the B2Gnow system, and the subcontractors will verify this payment information in the system.

OEO offers regular training sessions in the use of the B2Gnow system. Please contact OEO at 216-664-4152 to schedule training. Online training options are also available through the B2Gnow system.

Please note that use of the B2Gnow system requires an email account and access to a personal computer with internet connectivity. This requirement applies to both prime contractors and subcontractors. The City will provide for access to a computer and internet connection at Cleveland City Hall, upon appointment, for those contractors who do not otherwise have access to the required technology.

Community Benefit Policies:

- CODIFIED ORDINANCE 123 PREVAILING WAGE
- CODIFIED ORDINANCE 187 CLEVELAND SMALL BUSINESS
- CODIFIED ORDINANCE 187A LOCAL PRODUCER SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT
- CODIFIED ORDINANCE 188 CLEVELAND RESIDENT EMPLOYMENT LAW

- CODIFIED ORDINANCE 189 LIVING WAGE Green Building Standards, Office of Sustainability

Questions about the certification process or the OEO Schedules should be directed to the Office of Equal Opportunity (OEO) at (216) 664-4152.



City of Cleveland Office of Equal Opportunity Schedules Checklist

This checklist will guide you through the Office of Equal Opportunity Schedules that must be completed and submitted as part of your bid or proposal.

Schedule 1: Project Contact Information Form
☐ Is all requested contact information included?
☐ Is the form complete and signed?
Schedule 2: Schedule of Subcontractor Participation
☐ Did you specify the total dollar amounts for each subcontract?
□ Did you verify that each subcontractor is certified for the type of work to be performed?
☐ Is the form complete and signed?
Schedule 3: Statement of Intent to Perform as a Subcontractor
□ Did the subcontractor specify the total dollar amount of the subcontract?
☐ If applicable, has the re-subcontracting section been completed?
□ Is the form complete and signed by the subcontractor?
Schedule 4: CSB/MBE/FBE Subcontractor Unavailability/Impracticality Certification
☐ Did you list all companies you have contacted? (If additional space is needed, attach a separate sheet)
☐ If you are claiming that subcontracting is not available or practical on this contract, have you provided an explanation on a separate, attached sheet?
□ Is the form complete and signed?

City of Cleveland - Office of Equal Opportunity SCHEDULE 1: PROJECT CONTACT INFORMATION FORM



Project Name:			· Marine Marine Marine			
Bidder/Proposer Name:						
Sach Bon Laren						
Part I: Bidder Information						
Contractor's Full Legal Name:						
			*		18.1	
Contractor's Address:	-			Federal T	ax ID Number	(EIN):
Dity:		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Ctoto and	764	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				State and	Zip.	
Contractor's Principal Officer Name:				Phone Nu	ımber:	
Contractor's Main Email Address:	2					
Contractor's Authorized OEO Represen	tative Name:			Phone Nu	ımber:	
0000 3400 -						
Authorized OEO Representative Email /	Address:					
re you Certified with the Office of Equal Opportunity? Check all that apply:	CSB	□ MBE	FBE	SUBE	□ LPE	SFF
*						
		- 1			Tamania Yang ana ana arawa	
Signature:						

Title:



City of Cleveland - Office of Equal Opportunity SCHEDULE 2: SCHEDULE OF SUBCONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION

Project Name:			
Bidder/Proposer Name:	* 10		
List ALL PROSPECTIVE SUBCONTRACTORS (Certified and non-certi Proposer is responsible for verifying that each CSB, MBE and FBE Sub work they are expected to perform for the contract.	ified) that will be pocontractor listed	participating on this contract is certified to perform the pa	. The Bidder or rticular type of
Subcontractor:	Part 1: SPEC ITEM#	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR MATERIALS/SUPPLIES	Part 3: SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
Address:	3		\$
City, State, Zip:			\$
OEO Compliance Contact:			\$.
Contact Email Address:			\$
Contact Phone:			\$
Company Type: CSB MBE FBE Other Non-Certified			\$
Federal Tax ID#/EIN:	TOTAL		\$
Subcontractor:	Part 1: SPEC ITEM#	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR MATERIALS/SUPPLIES	Part 3: SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
Address:			\$
City, State, Zip:	***************************************		\$
OEO Compliance Contact:			\$
Contact Email Address:			\$
Contact Phone:			\$
Company Type; CSB MBE FBE Other Non-Certified			\$
Federal Tax ID#/EIN:	TOTAL	*	\$
The prime contractor may not substitute subcontractors between the sits awarded, the prime contractor may not substitute or shift subcontractors awarded, the prime contractor may not substitute or shift subcontractors are CSB, MBE and/or FBE goals established in the bid specifications, substitution percentage, unless the Director waives the requirement. The written agreement with each subcontractor listed above. If the total contractor is the original CSB, MBE and/or FBE participation percentages for the original CSB, MBE and/or FBE participation percentages for the prime contractor is the prime contractor is the prime contractor is the prime contractor was a subcontractor with the prime contractor was a subcontractor with the prime contractor was a subcontractor.	s without written a contractor substit undersigned agre ract amount incre	pproval of the Director of OE tutions must preserve the originess that if awarded a contract teases, the contractor shall us	O. When there inal bid it will enter into
Authorized Representative			
Authorized Representative:		P	



City of Cleveland - Office of Equal Opportunity SCHEDULE 2: SCHEDULE OF SUBCONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION ADDITIONAL SUBCONTRACTOR FORM

Project Name:			
Bidder/Proposer Name:		*	
Subcontractor:	Part 1: SPEC ITEM#	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR MATERIALS/SUPPLIES	Part 3: SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
Address:	e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e e		\$
City, State, Zip:			\$
OEO Compliance Contact:			\$
Contact Email Address:			\$
Contact Phone:			\$
Company Type: CSB MBE FBE Other Non-Certified			\$
Federal Tax ID#/EIN:	TOTAL		\$
Subcontractor:	Part 1: SPEC ITEM#	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR MATERIALS/SUPPLIES	Part 3: SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
Address:			\$
City, State, Zip:			\$
OEO Compliance Contact:			\$
Contact Email Address:			\$
Contact Phone:			\$
Company Type: CSB MBE FBE Other Non-Certified			\$
Federal Tax ID#/EIN:	TOTAL	× ,	\$
Subcontractor:	Part 1: SPEC ITEM#	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR MATERIALS/SUPPLIES	Part 3: SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
Address:			\$
City, State, Zip:			\$
OEO Compliance Contact:			\$
Contact Email Address:	a de la compania	manen en a men messel	\$
Contact Phone:			\$
Company Type: CSB MBE FBE Other Non-Certified		6	\$
Federal Tax ID#/EIN:	TOTAL	·	\$



<u>City of Cleveland - Office of Equal Opportunity</u> SCHEDULE 3: STATEMENT OF INTENT TO PERFORM AS A SUBCONTRACTOR

Subcontractor Name	} :	
Bidder/Proposer Na	me:	
Project Name:		
	CSB Have you (si MBE that you hav FBE calendar year	ubcontractor) been notified by the Office of Equal Opportun e met the annual subcontracting participation maximum for ar?
(check all that apply): Individual Corporation or Proprietorship, Partnership, or Joint Venture of	ganized and existing under the laws of the Star consisting of tatus of the undersigned contractor is confirme	furnish supplies/materials in connection with the contract as a te of te of ad in the Office of Equal Opportunity's registry of certified CSE ork items or parts thereof for the above contract.
Part 1; SPEC ITEM#s	Part 2: TYPE OF WORK OR SUPPLIES/MATERIALS	Part 3: TOTAL SUBCONTRACT AMOUNT
	- COLL ELECTIVATE AT LA	IN DOLLANG
		\$
RE-SUBCONTRA	CTING	
The undersigned prosped	tive subcontractor will re-subcontract work on , fill out a "Blank" Schedule 2 and indicate the	this contract: subcontractors being used as 2 nd Tier subcontractors.)
Yes (If Yes		
☐ Yes (If Yes☐ No The undersigned prospec		ement with the Bidder or Proposer for the above work items f Cleveland.
☐ Yes (If Yes☐ No The undersigned prospec	tive subcontractor will enter into a written agre to the execution of the contract with the City of	eement with the Bidder or Proposer for the above work items f Cleveland.



City of Cleveland - Office of Equal Opportunity SCHEDULE 4: CSB/MBE/FBE SUBCONTRACTOR UNAVAILABILITY/IMPRACTICALITY CERTIFICATION

Project Name:				
Bidder/Proposer Name:				
CSB, MBE and/or FBE parti Contractors will not be able to 4 allows Prime Contractors t	expected to use good faith efforts in utilizing cipation goals established in the bid spe achieve the prescribed CSB, MBE and/or o demonstrate their good faith efforts in goals for this contract are not met, failure sail.	cifications. There may be in FBE participation goals for a finding and soliciting CSBs.	nstances, however particular contract, MBEs and FBEs t	, where Prime This Schedule o work on the
Section A:	**************************************			
Please check one of the follow	ving:			
1. Prime Contractor has s MEETING OR EXCEE	submitted Schedules 1 and 2 indicating CS DING the goals set forth in the bid docume	B/MBE/FBE Subcontractor parts.	articipation	
2. Prime contractor has s DOES NOT MEET the	ubmitted Schedules 1 and 2 indicating CSF goals set forth in the bid documents.	B/MBE/FBE Subcontractor pa	rticipation that	
If Box 1 is checked, no furthed	er documentation is necessary. Where Boilon B.	x 2 is checked, the Prime C	ontractor must pro	ovide a
The Prime Contractor did not 1. The Prime Contractor	on A, you must check one of the following: meet the CSB, MBE and/or FBE subcontri- has made an honest, purposeful attempt to ntractors to perform the work for the reason page.	o solicit CSB, MBE and/or FB	E subcontractor pa	rticipation, but
CONTACTED CONTRACTOR	PROPOSED WORK/SUPPLIES	REASON FOR UNAVAILABLITY	DATE OF CONTACT	DATE RESPONSE
1,				RECEIVED
2,				
3				magaini Ar Anna ; -
2. The Prime Contractor to the nature of the work or impractical. The Prime Contractor	r made an honest, purposeful attempt to so, service, or product contracted, additional me Contractor has provided a detailed or is not possible on a separate attached pa	subcontracting with CSBs, Nexplanation of the nature of	IBEs or FBEs is eit	her impossible
Authorized Representati	ve:			djanima u dili.
Signature:		**************************************	Date:	

SCHEDULE 4 CSB/MBE/FBE SUBCONTRACTOR UNAVAILABILITY/IMPRACTICALITY CERTIFICATION

REASONS FOR CSB/MBE/FBE SUBCONTRACTOR UNAVAILABILITY

Instructions:

You may insert in Schedule 4, under the column Reasons for Unavailability, all letters identifying the reason why each prospective subcontractor listed on Schedule 4 was unable to prepare a bid or unavailable to participate on the City contract for which you are bidding.

Example Reasons for Unavailability

A. Subcontractor did not respond to the Bidder's request for a quotation.

В. Subcontractor responded to the Bidder's request but not as to the type of work or supplies for

which requested.

C. Subcontractor does not perform the specific work or furnish the specific supplies the Bidder requested, as part of the type(s) of work or supplies for which OEO has certified it as a D.

Subcontractor is unavailable because its workforce is or will be fully employed on other work during time of contract performance.

Subcontractor stated it had insufficient time or information on which to prepare a bid. F. E. Subcontractor's bid price(s) were too high to be competitive (Explain in detail).

G. Other. (Explain in detail)



City of Cleveland Frank G. Jackson, Mayor

Office of Equal Opportunity Dr. Melissa Burrows, Director 601 Lakeside Avenue, Room 335 Cleveland, Ohio 44114-1015 216/664-4150 Fax: 216/664-3870 www.cleveland-oh.gov

Office of Equal Opportunity 2018 Submission Schedule

Monthly Subcontractor Payment Reports Certified Payroll Reports

All required Office of Equal Opportunity (OEO) monthly reporting shall be submitted via the B2Gnow Contract Compliance Monitoring System (Cleveland.DiversityCompliance.com) and the LCPtracker Certified Payroll Tracking System (www.LCPtracker.net – for Construction Contracts over \$100,000) according to the following schedule:

REPORTING MONTH	DATE DUE
DECEMBER 2017	JANUARY 23, 2018
JANUARY 2018	FEBRUARY 21, 2018
FEBRUARY 2018	MARCH 21, 2018
MARCH 2018	APRIL 24, 2018
APRIL 2018	MAY 22, 2018
MAY 2018	JUNE 21, 2018
JUNE 2018	JULY 24, 2018
JULY 2018	AUGUST 21, 2018
AUGUST 2018	SEPTEMBER 21, 2018
SEPTEMBER 2018	OCTOBER 23, 2018
OCTOBER 2018	NOVEMBER 21, 2018
NOVEMBER 2018	DECEMBER 21, 2018
DECEMBER 2018	JANUARY 22, 2019

NON-AIP CONTRACTS (CONSTRUCTION AND PROFESSIONAL SERVICES)

a. GENERAL CIVIL RIGHTS PROVISIONS

The contractor agrees to comply with pertinent statutes, Executive Orders and such rules as are promulgated to ensure that no person shall, on the grounds of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, age, or disability be excluded from participating in any activity conducted with or benefiting from Federal assistance.

This provision binds the contractor and subtier contractors from the bid solicitation period through the completion of the contract. This provision is in addition to that required of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.

b. SOLICITATION NOTICE

The City of Cleveland, in accordance with the provisions of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (78 Stat. 252, 42 U.S.C. Sections 2000d to 2000d-4) and the Regulations, hereby notifies all bidders that it will affirmatively ensure that any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, disadvantaged business enterprises will be afforded full and fair opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color or national origin in consideration for an award

c. COMPLIANCE WITH NONDISCRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees as follows:

- 1. **Compliance with Regulations:** The contractor (hereinafter includes consultants) will comply with the Title VI List of Pertinent Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities, as they may be amended from time to time, which are herein incorporated by reference and made a part of this contract.
- 2. Non-discrimination: The contractor, with regard to the work performed by it during the contract, will not discriminate on the grounds of race, color, or national origin in the selection and retention of subcontractors, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment. The contractor will not participate directly or indirectly in the discrimination prohibited by the Nondiscrimination Acts and Authorities, including employment practices when the contract covers any activity, project, or program set forth in Appendix B of 49 CFR part 21.

- 3. Solicitations for Subcontracts, Including Procurements of Materials and Equipment: In all solicitations, either by competitive bidding, or negotiation made by the contractor for work to be performed under a subcontract, including procurements of materials, or leases of equipment, each potential subcontractor or supplier will be notified by the contractor of the contractor's obligations under this contract and the Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities on the grounds of race, color, or national origin.
- 4. Information and Reports: The contractor will provide all information and reports required by the Acts, the Regulations, and directives issued pursuant thereto and will permit access to its books, records, accounts, other sources of information, and its facilities as may be determined by the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration to be pertinent to ascertain compliance with such Nondiscrimination Acts And Authorities and instructions. Where any information required of a contractor is in the exclusive possession of another who fails or refuses to furnish the information, the contractor will so certify to the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration, as appropriate, and will set forth what efforts it has made to obtain the information.
- 5. **Sanctions for Noncompliance:** In the event of a contractor's noncompliance with the Non-discrimination provisions of this contract, the sponsor will impose such contract sanctions as it or the Federal Aviation Administration may determine to be appropriate, including, but not limited to:
 - a. Withholding payments to the contractor under the contract until the contractor complies; and/or
 - b. Cancelling, terminating, or suspending a contract, in whole or in part.
- 6. Incorporation of Provisions: The contractor will include the provisions of paragraphs one through six in every subcontract, including procurements of materials and leases of equipment, unless exempt by the Acts, the Regulations and directives issued pursuant thereto. The contractor will take action with respect to any subcontract or procurement as the sponsor or the Federal Aviation Administration may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions including sanctions for noncompliance. Provided, that if the contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with litigation by a subcontractor, or supplier because of such direction, the contractor may request the sponsor to enter into any litigation to protect the interests of the sponsor. In addition, the contractor may request the United States to enter into the litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

d. TITLE VI LIST OF PERTINENT NONDISCRIMINATION ACTS AND AUTHORITIES

During the performance of this contract, the contractor, for itself, its assignees, and successors in interest (hereinafter referred to as the "contractor") agrees to comply with the following non-discrimination statutes and authorities; including but not limited to:

- Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (42 U.S.C. § 2000d et seq., 78 stat. 252), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin);
- 49 CFR part 21 (Non-discrimination In Federally-Assisted Programs of The Department of Transportation—Effectuation of Title VI of The Civil Rights Act of 1964);
- The Uniform Relocation Assistance and Real Property Acquisition Policies Act of 1970, (42 U.S.C. § 4601), (prohibits unfair treatment of persons displaced or whose property has been acquired because of Federal or Federal-aid programs and projects);
- Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, (29 U.S.C. § 794 et seq.), as amended, (prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability); and 49 CFR part 27;
- The Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, (42 U.S.C. § 6101 *et seq.*), (prohibits discrimination on the basis of age);
- Airport and Airway Improvement Act of 1982, (49 USC § 471, Section 47123), as amended, (prohibits discrimination based on race, creed, color, national origin, or sex);
- The Civil Rights Restoration Act of 1987, (PL 100-209), (Broadened the scope, coverage and applicability of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, The Age Discrimination Act of 1975 and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, by expanding the definition of the terms "programs or activities" to include all of the programs or activities of the Federal-aid recipients, sub-recipients and contractors, whether such programs or activities are Federally funded or not);
- Titles II and III of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, which prohibit discrimination on the basis of disability in the operation of public entities, public and private transportation systems, places of public accommodation, and certain testing entities (42 U.S.C. §§ 12131 – 12189) as implemented by Department of Transportation regulations at 49 CFR parts 37 and 38;
- The Federal Aviation Administration's Non-discrimination statute (49 U.S.C. § 47123) (prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, and sex);

- Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations, which ensures nondiscrimination against minority populations by discouraging programs, policies, and activities with disproportionately high and adverse human health or environmental effects on minority and low-income populations;
- Executive Order 13166, Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency, and resulting agency guidance, national origin discrimination includes discrimination because of limited English proficiency (LEP). To ensure compliance with Title VI, you must take reasonable steps to ensure that LEP persons have meaningful access to your programs (70 Fed. Reg. at 74087 to 74100);
- Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended, which prohibits you from discriminating because of sex in education programs or activities (20 U.S.C. 1681 et seq).

e. FEDERAL FAIR LABOR STANDARDS ACT (FEDERAL MINIMUM WAGE)

All contracts and subcontracts that result from this solicitation incorporate by reference the provisions of 29 CFR part 201, the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), with the same force and effect as if given in full text. The FLSA sets minimum wage, overtime pay, recordkeeping, and child labor standards for full and part time workers.

The contractor has full responsibility to monitor compliance to the referenced statute or regulation. The contractor must address any claims or disputes that arise from this requirement directly with the U.S. Department of Labor – Wage and Hour Division.

f. OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH ACT OF 1970

All contracts and subcontracts that result from this solicitation incorporate by reference the requirements of 29 CFR Part 1910 with the same force and effect as if given in full text. Contractor must provide a work environment that is free from recognized hazards that may cause death or serious physical harm to the employee. The Contractor retains full responsibility to monitor its compliance and their subcontractor's compliance with the applicable requirements of the Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970 (20 CFR Part 1910). Contractor must address any claims or disputes that pertain to a referenced requirement directly with the U.S. Department of Labor – Occupational Safety and Health Administration.